VALIDITY OF THE CENTRAL SENSITIZATION INVENTORY IN PATIENTS WITH KNEE OSTEOARTHRITIS

VALIDITY OF THE CENTRAL SENSITIZATION INVENTORY IN PATIENTS WITH KNEE OSTEOARTHRITIS

By

NAYM UDDIN ROBY, BSc PT

A Thesis Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Science in Rehabilitation Science

> McMaster University © Copyright by Naym Uddin Roby, July 2022

McMaster University, MASTER OF SCIENCE IN REHABILITATION SCIENCE (2022) Hamilton, Ontario

TITLE: Validity of the Central Sensitization Inventory in patients with Knee Osteoarthritis

AUTHOR: Naym Uddin Roby

SUPERVISOR: Dr. Lisa Carlesso

COMMITTEE MEMBERS: Dr. Tara Packham Dr. Joy MacDermid

NUMBER OF PAGES: 108

ABSTRACT:

Osteoarthritis is the 12th leading cause of years lived with disability globally and by 2040 more than 10 million Canadians will have knee osteoarthritis (KOA). Pain in persons with KOA is well-recognized, persistent and chronic with central sensitization (CS) being prevalent in ~30%. CS is measured by psychophysical testing and patient-reported methods such as the Central Sensitization Inventory (CSI). The CSI was developed using subgroups of people with chronic pain, but not those with KOA. Therefore, validity of the CSI in people with KOA is lacking. CS as indicated by psychophysical tests is associated with CSI scores lower than the recommended cut score. Therefore, we aimed to evaluate the validity of the CSI through Rasch analysis in persons with KOA. We then sought to determine the agreement of the Rasch calibrated (RC-CSI) version of the CSI with the original and to evaluate the validity of the RC-CSI with psychophysical tests in people with KOA. In the first study, the CSI was able to fit Rasch model. After iterative analysis, we found the CSI to be a singular construct with acceptable unidimensionality while retaining all 25 items. Only two items - frequent urination (item 21) and Skin problems (item 19) showed a pattern of uniform differential item functioning by age and sex respectively. Moreover, we generated a RC-CSI cut score of 31.37 that we used to compare with the original cut score of 40. In second study, the findings suggested a lack of agreement between the two versions of the CSI demonstrating small bias. When exploring sensitivity and specificity with psychophysical tests, the RC-CSI showed little clinical value over the original CSI. We therefore recommend that the original CSI should be used with individual clients as our preliminary findings suggest that there is no added benefit to using the RC-CSI.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

My acknowledgements go to the Faculty and Staff of the school of Rehabilitation Science of McMaster University for doing everything in their power to help me throughout two academic years.

I am indebted to my Master's supervisor, Dr. Lisa Carlesso, for her guidance throughout the proposal to thesis writing process. This thesis work would not have been possible without her support. Her detailed and constructive feedback has substantially helped in improving the research skills, dissertation and presentation. Furthermore, I would also like to thank the other members of the supervisory committee: Dr. Tara Packham, Dr. Joy MacDermid for their guidance and feedback regarding the proposal and thesis. They have been generous enough to give their invaluable opinion, time and feedback to guide my research study.

Finally, A wholehearted thank you to my family members, who inspired me through their unconditional love and care. I am also grateful to all my friends for their cooperation during this journey of my master's degree.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Contents	Page No.
ABSTRACT	iii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iv
TABLE OF CONTENTS	v-viii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	ix
DECLARATION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT	х
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1-34
1.1 Epidemiology of Osteoarthritis	2
1.2 Definition of KOA	4
1.3 Diagnosis and Symptoms of KOA	5
1.4 Management of KOA	6
1.5 KOA structural changes and association with pain	10
1.6 Knee Biomechanics	12
1.7 Rick factors for KOA	13
1.8 Overview of Pain in People with KOA	15
1.9 Thesis Objectives	20
References	22
CHAPTER 2: STUDY ONE	
Validity of the Central Sensitization Inventory (CSI) through Rasch	
Analysis in Patients with Knee Osteoarthritis	35-67
Title page	36
Abstract	37
2.1 Introduction	38
2.2 Methods	40
2.3Analysis	44
2.4 Results	45
2.5 Discussions	54
2.6 Conclusions	57

References	58
Appendix	65
CHAPTER 3: STUDY TWO	
Assessing validity of the original and Rasch versions of the central	
sensitization inventory with psychophysical tests in people with	<u>(8.06</u>
knee osteoarthritis	68-96
Title Page	69
Abstract	70
3.1 Introduction	71
3.2 Methods	74
3.3 Analysis	76
3.4 Results	76
3.5 Discussion	83
3.6 Conclusion	86
References	87
Appendix	95
CHAPTER 4: DISCUSSION OF THESIS	96-108
4.1 Summary of Chapter 2	97
4.2 Summary of Chapter 3	99
4.3 List of Key findings	100
4.4 Limitations	101
4.5 Knowledge Translation Recommendations	102
4.6 Conclusion	103
References	104

LIST OF TABLES

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	
Table-1. OARSI Guidelines Recommended Treatments for KOA with High	
Consensus	8
Table 2. ACR Strong and Conditional Recommendations for the Management	
of KOA	10
CHAPTER 2: STUDY ONE - Validity of the Central Sensitization Inventory	
(CSI) through Rasch Analysis in Patients with Knee Osteoarthritis	
Table: 1 - Demographics (including description and coding of person	
variable) (n=293)	46
Table:2 Analysis of Variance across person factors	47
Table: 3 Frequency of item endorsement (category frequency of original data)	48
Table:4 Summary statistics for all Analysis	53
CHAPTER 3: STUDY TWO- Assessing validity of the original and Rasch	
versions of the central sensitization inventory with psychophysical tests in	
people with knee osteoarthritis	
Table 1 Descriptive statistics (n=293)	77
Table 2 Association of CSI scores with PPT, TS and CPM	79
Table:3 Chi square analysis between original CSI and RC-CSI cut points and	
signs of CS measured by psychophysical tests	80
Table: 4 ROC curve analyses with AUC values	81
Table:5 Sensitivity and specificity of versions of CSI and PPT using	
suggested cut-points	83

LIST OF FIGURES

CHAPTER 2: STUDY ONE- Validity of the Central Sensitization Inventory	
(CSI) through Rasch Analysis in Patients with Knee Osteoarthritis	
Fig 1- Rescored threshold map for CSI	49
Fig 2- Person Item threshold distribution	51
CHAPTER 3: STUDY TWO- Assessing validity of the original and Rasch	
versions of the central sensitization inventory with psychophysical tests in	
people with knee osteoarthritis	
Fig:1 Receiver Operating Curves between CSI Scores and signs of CS measured by psychophysical tests.	0.2

82

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

OA: OsteoArthritis KOA: Knee Osteoarthritis CS: Central Sensitization **CSI:** Central Sensitization Inventory RC-CSI: Rasch Calibrated Central Sensitization Inventory WHO: World Health Organization WSP: Widespread Pain PPT FA: Pressure Pain Threshold at the ForeArm PPT PAT: Pressure Pain Threshold at the PATella TS FA: Temporal Summation at the ForeArm, TS PAT: Temporal Summation at the PATella PCS: Pain Catastrophic Scale NPRS: <u>Numeric Pain Rating Scale</u> CPM: <u>C</u>onditioned <u>Pain M</u>odulation **ROC:** Receiver Operating Characteristic AUC: Area Under the Curve **DIF:** Differential Item Functioning

DECLARATION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT:

The body of the thesis consists of two separate research studies, and both of them formatted according to the journal they are submitted. Naym Uddin Roby contributed to the study conception, research design, data analysis, drafting the thesis and made revisions. Lisa Carlesso supervised and provided constant support to the research projects from study conception, research design, data acquisition, analysis, and revisions. Tara Packham assisted in study conception, data analysis and critical revisions to the thesis. JC MacDermid provided constructive feedback on the study conception, data analysis and made critical revisions to the thesis.

CHAPTER 1 : INTRODUCTION

1.1 Epidemiology of Osteoarthritis

Osteoarthritis (OA) is the most common degenerative joint disease in adults and a prominent cause of disability worldwide (Bennell et al., 2012; Felson, 2004). Between 1990 and 2007, OA had a significant increase of 63.1% and represented 7.1% of the global burden of disease (James et al., 2018). In 2017, OA affected more than 303 million people globally (James et al., 2018). The prevalence will continue to increase due to aging and obesity (French et al., 2016; Plotnikoff et al., 2015). OA is a frequent cause of pain, loss of function and it is more common in women than men (Arden et al., 2006; Michael et al., 2010). A disease that progresses slowly over time, OA often affects the articular surfaces of a joint especially in the hands, hips, spine and knees, with the latter being the most prevalent (Felson, 2004). Long believed to be triggered by wear and tear, coupled with aging, research has shown that it is due to the body's failed attempt to repair joint tissues (Kraus et al., 2015). This process can occur due to abnormal joint loading, joint injury and obesity. Radiographic evidence suggests that the majority of people experience OA joint changes by 65 years of age (Arden et al., 2006). Multiple genetic factors have also been identified as robust determinants, though not all are known or understood (Spector et al., 2004).

The Public Health Agency of Canada reported, approximately 3.9 million (13.6%) Canadians over 20 years of age live with identified OA (Public Health Agency of Canada, 2020). In 2016–2017, over 219,000 cases were newly diagnosed (Public Health Agency of Canada, 2020) and the prevalence of OA is expected to increase from 13.8% to 18.6% from 2010 to 2031 (Sharif et al., 2015). Of the Canadians reporting OA in 2009, 29% reported

the knee joint being affected (MacDonald et al., 2014). It is predicted that OA prevalence and disability burden will increase with a growing age and population. Typically, OA does not result in death, however studies have shown a slight increase in mortality risk among those with diagnosed OA (Public Health Agency of Canada, 2020). In addition, OA can lead to other health conditions. For example, increasing age and obesity are often seen in those with OA and can lead to immobility/loss of function resulting in hypertension, depression, COPD, and diabetes (Marshall et al., 2019; Swain et al., 2020). The presence of these chronic conditions can further worsen the pain and decline in functional activities among individuals with OA (Swain et al., 2020). (Public Health Agency of Canada, 2020). Importantly, these wide-ranging effects on health status of individuals with OA also impacts their ability to work. 25% of Canadians and almost 30% of the labor force are expected to have OA by 2040 (Bombardier et al., 2011). There is a growing detection of the effects of OA on younger adults who are still participants in the workforce. Studies documented that OA is associated with substantial reductions in productivity among employed individuals (Gunnarsson et al., 2015; Kleinman et al., 2009; Ricci et al., 2005) and costs linked to work productivity are the leading cause of the economic burden of OA (Gupta et al., 2005). According to the Population Health Model, the productivity costs of work loss associated with OA in Canada are set to increase 2031 (Sharif et al., 2017). Moreover, the pain and physical disability due to OA also affect social functioning and mental health, further diminishing the patient's quality of life (Lee et al., 2020; Verges et al., 2019). As a result, OA is expected to impose a significant burden to the health economy and will increase healthcare costs in Canada (estimated \$2.9 billion to \$7.6 billion from

2010 to 2031) (Sharif et al., 2015). This increase may place a particular burden on primary care.

1.2 Definition of KOA

KOA is defined as a disease of the whole joint affecting multiple tissues including cartilage, synovium, and sub-chondral bone (Dieppe, 2011; Martel et al., 2008). Anatomically, the knee is a complex synovial joint in the human body, formed by the medial and lateral condyles of the femur, proximal part of tibia and patella, meniscus, hyaline cartilage and ligaments. This joint is filled with synovial fluid providing lubrication as well as nutrients to the associated cartilage (Mora et al., 2018). When KOA develops, it can result in joint failure (Vad et al., 2004). This process is the consequence of degenerative processes being greater than regenerative ones (Dieppe, 2011) and leads to cartilage destruction, thickening or alterations in the architecture of subchondral bone, and the formation of new bone (osteophytes) (Mora et al., 2018). At the early stage of the disease, the pain is mainly derived from changes to the non-cartilaginous components of the joint (e.g. joint capsule, synovium, subchondral bone, muscles and ligaments) (Dieppe, 2011; Martel et al., 2008). As the disease advances, joint tissue changes may include osteophyte formation, synovial hyperplasia, fibrosis, capsule thickening and sometimes lymphocytic infiltrate, meniscal erosions or tears, weakening of periarticular muscles and bone marrow abnormalities (Dulay et al., 2015; Vad et al., 2004).

1.3 Diagnosis and Symptoms of KOA

OA is identified clinically based on the patient's history, signs and symptoms or radiographic findings. The typical clinical symptoms of KOA may include pain over the knee that worsens with activity, stiffness and swelling, resting pain and crepitus (Bennell et al., 2012; Katz et al., 2021). Clinical classification criteria for KOA have been provided by the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE), European League Against Rheumatism (EULAR) and American College of Rheumatology (ACR) diagnostic guidelines. According to NICE diagnostic criteria, the clinical diagnosis of KOA can be made without investigations if a person's age is 45 years old or more, has joint pain during activity, and has no morning joint stiffness or morning stiffness that lasts no longer than 30 minutes (National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (UK), 2014). Similarly, EULAR diagnostic criteria identify KOA if someone is over 40 years old with activityrelated joint pain, short period of morning stiffness, functional limitation, and joint crepitus/ restricted joint movement/ bony enlargement (Zhang et al., 2010). Lastly, the American College of Rheumatology (ACR) identifies KOA with any of three following criteria- Age >50 years, morning stiffness <30 minutes, crepitus on active movements, tenderness of the bony margins of the joint, bony enlargement or no palpable warmth (Altman et al., 1986). A study comparing the three commonly applied criteria for KOA, reported that the NICE criteria identified most patients (89-90%) with or without selfreported radiographic KOA, suggesting that the NICE criteria would be most appropriate to identify individuals treated for KOA in primary care (Skou et al., 2020). Radiographic findings (e.g. x-ray, MRI) have traditionally been used to diagnose KOA which mostly includes joint space narrowing, subchondral sclerosis, and osteophyte formation (Altman et al., 2007). However, it is now commonly accepted that imaging is no longer required for a diagnosis of OA.

It is well known that KOA symptoms vary with disease stage. However, a qualitative study has identified that people with KOA generally experience three distinct types of pain patterns and these patterns were described in terms of disease progression (Hawker et al., 2008). The first type, intermittent pain, is intense and episodic that is often triggered by activity early on in the disease course. The second type is constant or persistent pain which appears as the disease progresses (Hawker et al., 2008). Lastly, at end stage disease, constant pain can be overlaid with unpredictable and severe intermittent pain described as constant plus intermittent pain or a mixed pattern (Hawker et al., 2008). Importantly, these pain patterns have been validated with disease duration, radiographic severity and pain intensity, highlighting the fact that the pain patterns are important for understanding the symptomatic progression of KOA (Carlesso et al., 2021).

1.4 Management of KOA

Treatment for KOA can be divided into non-surgical and surgical management. The primary treatment begins with non-surgical strategies and moves to surgical procedures once the non-surgical approaches are no longer helpful. Modern clinical management of KOA aims to reduce pain and sustain physical activity through the combination of pharmacologic and non-pharmacologic interventions (Hochberg et al., 2012). These interventions do not change the inherent disease process, but they may significantly reduce pain and disability. As disease-related pain and disability become more problematic, interprofessional management with physicians, (general practitioners, rheumatologists or orthopaedic surgeons), physiotherapists, dietitians, nurses, and pharmacists is recommended (Vad et al., 2004). Among the published guidelines for the management of

KOA, those from the Osteoarthritis Research Society International (OARSI) (Bannuru et al., 2019) and American College of Rheumatology (ACR) (Kolasinski et al., 2020) were updated in 2019 and will be summarized briefly. The OARSI guideline (Bannuru et al., 2019) suggests treatment on the basis of good clinical practice statements and recommendations by experts (e.g. Level 1A/1B: 75-100% in favor, Level 2: 60-74% in favor of expert) for people with KOA and four clinically relevant subgroups of co-morbidities – gastrointestinal, cardiovascular, frailty and widespread pain and/or depression. The recommendations formulated by GRADE methodology possess both directionality ("in favor" or "against") and strength ("strong" or "conditional") (Andrews et al., 2013). The core non-surgical treatment for most people with KOA includes education, and either structured land-based exercise programs or mind-body exercises (Tai Chi and Yoga), with or without dietary weight management. These may be used in isolation or in combination with other recommended interventions.

Table-1. OARSI Guidelines Recommended Treatments for KOA with High Consensus (Bannuru et al., 2019)

Recommendation	Strength	Treatment	No	Gastrointestinal	Cardiovascular	Frailty	Widespread
level		type	comorbidities				pain/depression
CORE	Strong	Arthritis Educat	Arthritis Education; Structured Land-Based Exercise Programs (Type 1- strengthening				
		and/or cardio and/or balance training/neuromuscular exercise OR Type 2- Mind-body Exercise including Tai Chi or Yoga) with or without Dietary Weight Management					
						-	

Level 1A	Strong	Pharmacologic	Topical	Topical NSAIDs		Topical	refer to Level 1B
High Consensus		Non-	NSAIDs	refer to Level 1B		NSAIDs	
\geq 75% "in favor		Pharmacologic	refer to Level			refer to	
			1B			Level 1B	
Level 1B	Conditional	Pharmacologic	*Non-	COX-2	IACS, IAHA	IACS, IAHA	Non-selective NSAIDs
High Consensus			selective	Inhibitors			Non-selective NSAID +
≥75% "in favor" &			NSAIDs	IACS, IAHA			PPI
>50%			*Non-				COX-2 Inhibitors
"conditional"			selective				
Recommendation			NSAIDs				
			+ PPI				
			*COX-2				
			Inhibitors				
			*IACS				
		Non-	Aquatic	Aquatic		Aquatic	Aquatic Exercise,
		Pharmacologic	Exercise, Gait	Exercise, Gait		Exercise,	Cognitive Behavioral
			Aids,	Aids,		Gait Aids,	Therapy (with or without
			Self-	Self-		Self-	Exercise),
			Management	Management		Management	Self-Management
			Programs	Programs		Programs	Programs, Gait Aids

Abbrebiation: IACS = Intra-articular corticosteroids (IACS), IAHA Intra-articular

Hyaluronic Acid (IAHA), NSAIDS: Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, PPI= Proton pump inhibitor

Next at Level 1A are treatments that are strongly recommended and include pharmacologic treatment in the form of topical non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) as they have modest effects and mild adverse reactions. There are no strongly recommended treatments for those with cardiovascular comorbidities, widespread pain disorders

(fibromyalgia) and/or depression. At Level 1B, the recommendations are conditional and include both pharmacologic and non-pharmacologic treatment with the former varying according to comorbidities. The non-pharmacologic treatment recommends aquatic exercise, gait aids and self-management for all comorbidities except cardiovascular. For those with widespread pain or depression, cognitive behavioural therapy is also suggested (Bannuru et al., 2019).

The American College of Rheumatology (ACR) /Arthritis Foundation Guideline -2019 (Kolasinski et al., 2020) similarly recommends non-pharmacological and pharmacological strategies. The former include exercise, weight loss programs, self-efficacy and self-management programs, cane, tibiofemoral knee braces and tai chi with a strong recommendation. For pharmacological management, ACR strongly recommends topical and oral NSAIDS and intraarticular glucocorticoid injections. Both non-pharmacological and pharmacological strategies include conditional recommendations depending on patient condition and associated morbidities (Kolasinski et al., 2020).

Recommendation	Non-pharmacologic	Pharmacologic
Strongly recommended	Exercise, Weight loss, Self-efficacy and self- management programs, Tai chi, Cane, Tibiofemoral knee braces	Topical nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, Oral nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, Intraarticular glucocorticoid injection
Conditionally recommended	Balance training, Yoga, Cognitive behavioral therapy, Patellofemoral braces, Kinesiotaping, Acupuncture, Thermal interventions, Radiofrequency ablation	Topical capsaicin, Intraarticular glucocorticoid injection compared to other injections, Acetaminophen, Duloxetine, Tramadol

Table 2. ACR Strong	g and Conditional Recomm	nendations for the Management of KOA
i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i		0

1.5 KOA structural changes and association with pain

The development of KOA is dependent on interactions between systemic and local factors. Previously it was believed that OA was primarily a degenerative disease of the cartilage, but studies in recent years have shown OA to be a multifactorial potentially involving trauma, mechanical forces, inflammation, biochemical and metabolic reactions (Dieppe, 2011). The main source of pain is thought to be due to non-cartilaginous components such as synovium and bone (Loeser et al., 2012). Pain resulting from mechanisms such as inflammation can adversely affect these joint structures, resulting in structural progression (Neogi et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2015). As the disease advances, changes in these structures such as bone remodeling, osteophyte formation, weakening of periarticular muscles, laxity of ligaments, and synovial effusion can become more evident (Dulay et al., 2015).

Synovitis is a common finding of KOA and can occur in early stages of the disease, but is more prevalent towards the more advanced stages and can be related to the severity of pain (Baker et al., 2010; Robinson et al., 2016). Studies have reported that synovial inflammation (synovitis) score was strongly related to change in pain with an increase in score being associated with an increase in knee pain (Hill et al., 2007; Y. Zhang et al., 2011). Synovitis has also been associated with the presence and development of pain sensitization (Neogi et al., 2016b). Synovial fluid contains multiple mediators that contribute to synovial inflammation (Sellam et al., 2010). These catabolic and proinflammatory mediators (e.g. cytokines, and prostaglandins) are produced by the inflamed synovium, altering the balance of cartilage matrix degradation and repair, leading to excess production of the proteolytic enzymes responsible for (David T. Felson et al., 2003) cartilage breakdown (Richards et al., 2016; Robinson et al., 2016; Sellam et al., 2010).

Another structure associated with pain is subchondral bone marrow lesions (BMLs) which play a major role in the pathogenesis of OA (Felson et al., 2003). In a healthy joint, daily activities of repetitive loading cause acute subchondral damage which is balanced by consistent repair. When damage persistently exceeds repair, or bone is unable to heal after periods of unloading, chronic BML edema may develop. Ischemia of subchondral bone may be a mechanism whereby vascular pathology contributes to the development of BMLs (Doré et al., 2012). Longitudinal studies have shown that BMLs can regress and progress over time (Foong et al., 2014) contributing not only to pain severity but to knee pain fluctuation (Zhang et al., 2011b).

Osteophytes are a common feature of KOA found on x-ray that have historically been used to define the presence of OA (Nagaosa et al., 2002). They are most commonly found at the margins of the joint, as outgrowths of cartilage which undergo ossification (Nagaosa et al., 2002). There is limited evidence for their association with pain, and in fact the discordance between pain and the presence of OA on x-ray is well known (Neogi, 2017). However, Sowers et al. found that large MRI-detected osteophytes were associated with increased odds of knee pain and reduced physical function (Sowers et al., 2011). Risk factors for the development of osteophytes include age, body mass index, physical activity, and other genetic and environmental factors (Wong et al., 2016). Importantly, changes in any of the aforementioned structures in the knee may affect joint biomechanics and significantly reduce the surface contact between the meniscus and articular cartilage which may lead to maldistribution of biomechanical loads (Łuczkiewicz et al., 2016).

1.6 Knee Biomechanics

The knee has complex movements that occur linearly (flexion-extension) and rotation (medial-lateral) while transmitting forces across joint surfaces during activities of daily life (Woo et al., 2006). The menisci play a critical role in the mechanical protection of knee cartilage by distributing stress, absorbing shock, enhancing joint congruity, and stabilizing the knee joint. Alteration of joint structures such as the meniscus, or cartilage can change the load distribution and mechanical axis which can lead to further joint damage and enhanced progression to KOA (Brouwer et al., 2007; S. Tanamas et al., 2009). Previous

12

studies have shown that malalignment (i.e. valgus or varus) may be an important risk factor for knee cartilage damage and incident radiographic changes and their progression (Brouwer et al., 2007; Felson et al., 2013). Static parameters such as femorotibial alignment may have less influence over medial KOA progression than dynamic factors such as varus thrust, which is a bowing-out of the knee during gait (Omori et al., 2016). Studies have found that varus thrust increases the risk of medial KOA progression and is associated with WOMAC pain and function scores (Chang et al., 2010; Omori et al., 2016). Mild to severe pain has been associated with gait speed and neuromuscular activation patterns in KOA patients (Astephen Wilson et al., 2011). There are many extrinsic and intrinsic factors that increase joint mechanical loading leading to greater intensity of knee pain (Silverwood et al., 2015). One that has received much attention is the external knee adduction moment (KAM) which is a measure of excessive knee loading during gait. Older adults with higher peak KAM have been shown to be more likely to develop chronic knee pain within 3-4 vears (Amin et al., 2004). Moreover, the peak external knee flexion moment (KFM) another measure of joint loading, has been reported to trigger pain in participants with KOA (Asay et al., 2018).

1.7 Risk factors for KOA

The development of KOA is correlated with several risk factors including increasing age in the general population (Peat et al., 2001; Srikanth et al., 2005). Person-level risk factors include increasing age, female sex, race (e.g African American), obesity, genetic and dietary factors, low bone density and family history. Local or joint level factors include knee alignment, knee laxity, physical activity and occupational stress, periarticular muscle

weakness, or history of injury, all of which can affect the distribution of load across the knee joint (Allen et al., 2022). KOA Risk factors can also be categorized according to the etiology as primary and secondary (Mora et al., 2018). Primary KOA occurs due to joint failure without any other fundamental cause. It is thought that the main factors for this are due to age, sex and obesity (Michael et al., 2010; Vad et al., 2004). Women have a higher risk of KOA compared to men (Boyan et al., 2012). Reasons for this are not fully understood, however, it is hypothesized that there is a vital role of sex hormone levels changes on the development of OA mostly in post-menopausal women than men (Tanamas et al., 2011). It was found that like sex, racial differences impact developing KOA (Almeida et al., 2014a). For instance, African Americans have been reported to have higher chance to develop KOA compared to whites (Almeida et al., 2014b; Jordan et al., 2009). Moreover, people with high body mass index (BMI) have a greater risk of developing KOA (Raud et al., 2020) and reported to have greater joint space narrowing (Cimen et al., 2004), higher pain scores, and greater disability (Li et al., 2016; Raud et al., 2020). Weight loss for obese patients with KOA has been established as a strategy that is clinically beneficial to reduce pain and improve function (Raud et al., 2020). Obesity is associated with increased inflammation which in turn is associated with changes in metabolism (Ellulu et al., 2017). It has been shown that inflammatory factors like resistin, interleukin-8 have an association with KOA severity and symptoms (Ruan et al., 2019).

Secondary OA often results from post-traumatic injury or possibly surgery whereby disruption of joint tissues alters force across the joint and to the articular cartilage (Vad et al., 2004). This is particularly true for older adults whereby the development of OA is

accelerated (Davis et al., 2017). In young athletic individuals, knee injuries such as anterior cruciate ligament and meniscal tears, contributing to their higher likelihood of developing OA (Amoako et al., 2014; Losina et al., 2013). There are mixed results found regarding surgery as a risk factor for KOA. A recent study suggested that arthroscopic meniscectomy is a risk factor for incident radiographic KOA and OA progression in those who did not have a history of injury (Roemer et al., 2017). In contrast, another study found that adults with degenerative meniscal tears who received surgery (i.e., arthroscopic partial meniscectomy) did not have higher risk for developing radiographic OA compared to adults who received no surgery (i.e., exercise therapy only) (Berg et al., 2020).

1.8 Overview of Pain in People with KOA:

The International Association for the Study of Pain (IASP) describes pain as "an unpleasant sensory and emotional experience associated with or resembling that associated with actual or potential tissue damage" (Raja et al., 2020). Pain can occur when sensory nerve endings (nociceptors) are stimulated by a noxious stimulus. This is true of acute pain, but does not necessarily apply to chronic pain. The resulting impulse (nociception) travels from the sensory nerve ending, enters the dorsal horn of the spinal cord, and travels to different parts of the brain. The brain processes the nociceptive signal in combination with multiple contextual factors including factors such as prior experience, or beliefs and knowledge about pain to make a determination as to whether protection is needed. If the answer is yes, resulting in pain, a motor response often accompanies this as a means to stop the action causing the pain (Trouvin et al., 2019). Chronic pain is a multidimensional construct including sensory, cognitive, and affective dimensions which typically remain for more

than three to six months (Treede et al., 2015). The chronic nature of OA pain may therefore be best identified using multidimensional pain assessment tools, including self-reported measures and psychophysical tests which attempt to quantify the sensitivity of the somatosensory system. Besides pain intensity and activity-related pain, other measures have been developed to describe pain qualities that relate to stages of KOA disease progression (Hawker et al., 2008a).

Pain in people with KOA tends to increase over time with worsening disease, however this does not happen to everyone with radiological evidence of KOA (Pan et al., 2018). There are three patterns of pain (e.g. intermittent, constant, or constant plus unpredictable intermittent) reflected during the different stages of KOA (Hawker et al., 2008). Intermittent pain is typically experienced early in the disease process and often is triggered by higher-intensity activities such as jumping and is described as being sharp and intense. Conversely, constant pain appears as the KOA progresses and is generally chronic in nature, described as dull and achy. Lastly, at the end stage of KOA, constant pain increases in severity and can be overlaid by unpredictable intermittent pain(Hawker et al., 2008b; Stewart, et al., 2008). These pain patterns have been shown to be related to increased sensitivity in the central nervous system, known as central sensitization (CS) (Carlesso et al., 2020). There is evidence that altered sensitivity of the nerves which supply the knee (peripheral sensitization) or from within the central nervous system (CNS) may explain more persistent pain in OA (O'Neill et al., 2018).

The term "Sensitization" refers to a neurophysiologic response in which the nociceptors and the transmission of nociception is altered by changes in nociceptor thresholds and firing (Finnerup et al., 2021). Peripheral sensitization is known to occur locally at the knee, whereby nociceptive stimuli such as inflammation or pressure associated with joint loading (Carpenter et al., 2005; Schaible, 2012) lead to increased responsiveness or lowered thresholds of the nociceptors, causing them to fire more easily (Toth, 2011). Hyperalgesia has been seen at local and remote sites in persons with KOA and is thought to reflect the presence of peripheral and central sensitization (CS) respectively, however local hyperalgesia does not rule out that it is related to CS resulting from elsewhere in the body (Fingleton et al., 2015). Primary hyperalgesia is contributed to by changes in functioning of peripheral nerve endings known i.e. peripheral sensitization, whereas secondary hyperalgesia is due to changes in the spinal cord and higher brain areas (CS) (Vardeh et al., 2017). About 30% of people with KOA develop an increased sensitivity to pain, resulting from altered excitability of neurons in the central nervous system (Woolf, 2011). CS in OA may present with several clinical features which can overlap with those seen in neuropathic pain conditions (Hochman et al., 2010). While neuropathic pain has been increasingly recognized in KOA patients, it has mainly been evaluated through the use of questionnaires such as the modified painDETECT (Hochman et al., 2013). However, to our knowledge there has been no validation of these questionnaires with a clinical exam or diagnostic tests such as nerve conduction studies in people with KOA.

Sensitization can be measured using either psychophysical tests (i.e. quantitative sensory testing (QST) or patient-reported methods (Suokas et al., 2012). Common QST used in KOA studies include pressure pain thresholds (PPT) and temporal summation (TS) which have been found to be linked with KOA-related pain severity and pain descriptors

(intermittent, constant) (Carlesso et al., 2020), but with not radiographic KOA (Carlesso et al., 2020; Neogi et al., 2015). Conditioned pain modulation (CPM) is a test measuring the efficiency of an individual's endogenous pain modulatory pathway: it is calculated as the difference between 2 stimulus applications, a test stimulus and a conditioning stimulus (Kennedy et al., 2016). CPM has been studied in people with KOA, but to a lesser degree than PPTs or TS. Findings include adequate CPM being associated with a greater likelihood of having mixed pain (constant plus intermittent) versus only intermittent pain (Carlesso et al., 2020), as well as improved pain reduction after taking nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory medication (Edwards et al., 2016). Inadequate CPM has been associated with increased pressure sensitivity in response to exercise (Fingleton et al., 2017), and has been shown to be responsive to manual therapy interventions applied to the knee joint (Courtney et al., 2016). Unfortunately, QST is considered costly and difficult for clinicians to administer and interpret and therefore has not been widely adopted for clinical use (Lluch et al., 2013).

Furthermore, a gold standard for pain assessment in individuals with KOA has not been established, thereby necessitating the use of a combination of pain outcome measures (Dworkin et al., 2011). There are also many self-report pain measurement tools that exist, which span from standard pain intensity measures, to multidimensional measures. The most commonly used tools are those used to assess pain intensity i.e. the visual analogue scale (VAS) and the numerical pain rating scales (NPRS) (Frampton et al., 2011). Pain subscales from larger multidimensional measures include that of the Western Ontario and McMaster Universities OA index (WOMAC) which asks five questions about pain intensity during low-level daily activities and at night in bed (Dworkin et al., 2011) and the Knee Injury and Orthopaedic Outcomes scale (KOOS) which asks about knee-related problems such as pain, symptoms and functions in daily living, sport and quality of life (Roos et al., 2003). Other pain-related constructs that are commonly evaluated in studies of people with KOA include the use of scales to measure anxiodepressive symptoms, pain catastrophizing and to a lesser extent fear avoidance. Widespread pain (WSP) has also been evaluated as a proxy measure for CS however recently there has been increasing use and interest in the Central Sensitization Inventory (CSI).

The CSI was developed to describe the phenomenon of CS in patients with Central Sensitivity Syndromes, a group of medically indistinct (or nonspecific) disorders such as fibromyalgia, irritable bowel syndrome, temporomandibular joint disorder, migraine and tension headache, myofascial pain syndrome, low back pain and some chronic pelvic pain disorders (Mayer et al., 2012). People with KOA were not included in the scale development and there has thus been interest in validating the scale in this population. Previous work in people with KOA has assessed the presence of CS by comparing the CSI to the costly and clinically challenging QST. Results indicated that the CSI is weakly correlated with QST, more strongly correlated with psychological constructs. Additionally, lower cut scores were recommended to indicate the presence of CS as identified by QST in patients with KOA (Gervais-Hupé et al., 2018).

Similarly, another study suggested a lower cut-score when comparing CSI scores with widespread pain and QST between people with chronic low back pain or KOA. The widespread pain score and QSTs did not correlate with the CSI score in either the CLBP

or KOA group. This study also observed a lower CSI cut score of 17 to identify CS syndrome in patients with KOA and a cut score of 28 for the chronic low back pain group. Patients with chronic low back pain showed a greater indication of CS symptoms and higher prevalence of CS syndromes compared to the patients with KOA (Mibu et al., 2019). In people with shoulder pain, a non-significant association between the CSI and QST scores was reported (Coronado et al., 2018). However, in a study of people with chronic musculoskeletal pain, a CSI cut-off score of >33.5 had significant associations with QST measures. Overall this evidence suggests that different populations may require distinct cut scores (Zafereo et al., 2021).

1.9 Thesis Objectives

Previous literature suggests that the CSI is effective in identifying central sensitization syndromes (CSS) in chronic pain patients with good sensitivity (81%) and specificity (79%), however people with KOA were not included as part of the sample used for the tool's development (Neblett et al., 2013). Therefore, further examination is necessary to determine the validity of the CSI in people with KOA. We hypothesized that Rasch analysis will generate insights into the metric properties of the CSI while incorporating important factors with a known direct relationship with CS in people with KOA, such as body mass index, pain intensity, negative pain beliefs, and quantitative sensory testing results. Thus we conducted a Rasch analysis of the CSI to examine for potential bias in the scale and explore opportunities to optimize a clinically feasible and robust surrogate measure of sensitization. Second, we assessed the agreement of the Rasch calibrated version of the CSI

with the original version in people with KOA and consider its validity with psychophysical tests, including their sensitivity and specificity.

Therefore, the objectives of this thesis were:

Study 1. To evaluate the validity of the CSI through Rasch analysis in persons with KOA. (Chapter-2)

Study 2. To determine the validity of the Rasch calibrated (RC-CSI) version of the CSI with psychophysical tests in people with KOA. (Chapter-3)

Reference:

- Allen, K. D., Thoma, L. M., & Golightly, Y. M. (2022). Epidemiology of osteoarthritis. Osteoarthritis and Cartilage, 30(2), 184–195. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2021.04.020
- Altman, R., Asch, E., Bloch, D., Bole, G., Borenstein, D., Brandt, K., Christy, W., Cooke, T. D., Greenwald, R., Hochberg, M., Howell, D., Kaplan, D., Koopman, W., Longley, S., Mankin, H., McShane, D. J., Medsger, T., Meenan, R., Mikkelsen, W., Wolfe, F. (1986). Development of criteria for the classification and reporting of osteoarthritis: Classification of osteoarthritis of the knee. *Arthritis & Rheumatism*, 29(8), 1039–1049. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.1780290816
- Altman, R. D., & Gold, G. E. (2007). Atlas of individual radiographic features in osteoarthritis, revised. Osteoarthritis and Cartilage, 15(SUPPL. 1), 1–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2006.06.017
- Amin, S., Luepongsak, N., McGibbon, C. A., LaValley, M. P., Krebs, D. E., & Felson, D. T. (2004). Knee adduction moment and development of chronic knee pain in elders. *Arthritis Care and Research*, 51(3), 371–376. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.20396
- Amoako, A. O., & Pujalte, G. G. A. (2014). Osteoarthritis in young, active, and athletic individuals. In *Clinical Medicine Insights: Arthritis and Musculoskeletal Disorders* (Vol. 7, pp. 27–32). SAGE Publications. https://doi.org/10.4137/CMAMD.S14386
- Andrews, J., Guyatt, G., Oxman, A. D., Alderson, P., Dahm, P., Falck-Ytter, Y., Nasser, M., Meerpohl, J., Post, P. N., Kunz, R., Brozek, J., Vist, G., Rind, D., Akl, E. A., & Schünemann, H. J. (2013). GRADE guidelines: 14. Going from evidence to recommendations: The significance and presentation of recommendations. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, *66*(7), 719–725. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2012.03.013
- Arden, N., Nevitt, M. C. (2006). Osteoarthritis: Epidemiology. In *Best Practice and Research: Clinical Rheumatology* (Vol. 20, Issue 1, pp. 3–25). Baillière Tindall. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.berh.2005.09.007
- Asay, J. L., Erhart-Hledik, J. C., & Andriacchi, T. P. (2018). Changes in the total knee joint moment in patients with medial compartment knee osteoarthritis over 5 years. *Journal of Orthopaedic Research*, 36(9), 2373–2379. https://doi.org/10.1002/jor.23908
- Astephen W. J. L., Deluzio, K. J., Dunbar, M. J., Caldwell, G. E., & Hubley-Kozey, C. L. (2011). The association between knee joint biomechanics and neuromuscular control and moderate knee osteoarthritis radiographic and pain severity. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 19(2), 186–193. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2010.10.020
- Baker, K., Grainger, A., Niu, J., Clancy, M., Guermazi, A., Crema, M., Hughes, L., Buckwalter, J., Wooley, A., Nevitt, M., & Felson, D. T. (2010). Relation of

synovitis to knee pain using contrast-enhanced MRIs. *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, 69(10), 1779–1783. https://doi.org/10.1136/ard.2009.121426

- Bannuru, R. R., Osani, M. C., Vaysbrot, E. E., Arden, N. K., Bennell, K., Bierma-Zeinstra, S. M. A., Kraus, V. B., Lohmander, L. S., Abbott, J. H., Bhandari, M., Blanco, F. J., Espinosa, R., Haugen, I. K., Lin, J., Mandl, L. A., Moilanen, E., Nakamura, N., Snyder-Mackler, L., Trojian, T., McAlindon, T. E. (2019). OARSI guidelines for the non-surgical management of knee, hip, and polyarticular osteoarthritis. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 27(11), 1578–1589. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2019.06.011
- Bennell, K. L., Hunter, D. J., & Hinman, R. S. (2012). Management of osteoarthritis of the knee. In *BMJ (Online)* (Vol. 345, Issue 7868). British Medical Journal Publishing Group. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.e4934
- Berg, B., Roos, E. M., Englund, M., Kise, N. J., Tiulpin, A., Saarakkala, S., Engebretsen, L., Eftang, C. N., Holm, I., & Risberg, M. A. (2020). Development of osteoarthritis in patients with degenerative meniscal tears treated with exercise therapy or surgery: a randomized controlled trial. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 28(7), 897–906. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2020.01.020
- Bombardier, C., Hawker, G., and Mosher, D. (2011). The impact of arthritis in Canada: today and over the next 30 years. *Arthritis Alliance of Canada, Fall*, 52. http://www.arthritisalliance.ca
- Boyan, B. D., Tosi, L., Coutts, R., Enoka, R., Hart, D. A., Nicolella, D. P., Berkley, K., Sluka, K., Kwoh, K., O'Connor, M. I., & Kohrt, W. (2012). Sex differences in osteoarthritis of the knee. In *Journal of the American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons* (Vol. 20, Issue 10, pp. 668–669). NIH Public Access. https://doi.org/10.5435/JAAOS-20-10-668
- Brouwer, G. M., Van Tol, A. W., Bergink, A. P., Belo, J. N., Bernsen, R. M. D., Reijman, M., Pols, H. A. P., & Bierma-Zeinstra, S. M. A. (2007). Association between valgus and varus alignment and the development and progression of radiographic osteoarthritis of the knee. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 56(4), 1204–1211. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.22515
- Carlesso, L., Hawker, G. A., Torner, J., Lewis, C. E., Nevitt, M., & Neogi, T. (2021). Association of Intermittent and Constant Knee Pain Patterns With Knee Pain Severity and With Radiographic Knee Osteoarthritis Duration and Severity. *Arthritis Care and Research*, 73(6), 788–793. https://doi.org/10.1002/acr.24194
- Carlesso, L., Law, L., Wang, N., Nevitt, M., Lewis, C., Neogi, T., & Group, T. (2020). The Association of Pain Sensitization and Conditioned Pain Modulation to Pain Patterns in Knee Osteoarthritis. *Arthritis Care & Research*, 74. https://doi.org/10.1002/acr.24437

- Carpenter, K., Dickenson, A. (2005). Peripheral and central sensitization. In *Core Topics in Pain* (pp. 29–36). Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511544583.007
- Chang, A., Hochberg, M., Song, J., Dunlop, D., Chmiel, J. S., Nevitt, M., Hayes, K., Eaton, C., Bathon, J., Jackson, R., Kwoh, C. K., & Sharma, L. (2010). Frequency of varus and valgus thrust and factors associated with thrust presence in persons with or at higher risk of developing knee osteoarthritis. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 62(5), 1403–1411. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.27377
- Çimen, Ö. B., Incel, N. A., Yapici, Y., Apaydin, D., & Erdoğan, C. (2004). Obesity related measurements and joint space width in patients with knee osteoarthritis. *Upsala Journal of Medical Sciences*, 109(2), 159–164. https://doi.org/10.3109/2000-1967-105
- Coronado, R. A., George, S. Z. (2018). The Central Sensitization Inventory and Pain Sensitivity Questionnaire: An exploration of construct validity and associations with widespread pain sensitivity among individuals with shoulder pain. *Musculoskeletal Science and Practice*, 36, 61–67. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.msksp.2018.04.009
- Courtney, C. A., Steffen, A. D., Fernández-De-Las-Peñas, C., Kim, J., & Chmell, S. J. (2016). Joint mobilization enhances mechanisms of conditioned pain modulation in individuals with osteoarthritis of the knee. *Journal of Orthopaedic and Sports Physical Therapy*, 46(3), 168–176. https://doi.org/10.2519/jospt.2016.6259
- Cruz-Almeida, Y., Sibille, K. T., Goodin, B. R., Petrov, M. E., Bartley, E. J., Riley, J. L., King, C. D., Glover, T. L., Sotolongo, A., Herbert, M. S., Schmidt, J. K., Fessler, B. J., Staud, R., Redden, D., Bradley, L. A., & Fillingim, R. B. (2014a). Racial and ethnic differences in older adults with knee osteoarthritis. *Arthritis & Rheumatology (Hoboken, N.J.)*, *66*(7), 1800. https://doi.org/10.1002/ART.38620
- Davis, J. E., Price, L. L., Lo, G. H., Eaton, C. B., McAlindon, T. E., Lu, B., Barbe, M. F., & Driban, J. B. (2017). A single recent injury is a potent risk factor for the development of accelerated knee osteoarthritis: data from the osteoarthritis initiative. *Rheumatology International*, 37(10), 1759–1764. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00296-017-3802-6
- Dieppe, P. (2011). Developments in osteoarthritis. In *Rheumatology* (Vol. 50, Issue 2, pp. 245–247). https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/keq373
- Doré, D., de Hoog, J., Giles, G., Ding, C., Cicuttini, F., & Jones, G. (2012). A longitudinal study of the association between dietary factors, serum lipids, and bone marrow lesions of the knee. *Arthritis Research and Therapy*, 14(1), R13. https://doi.org/10.1186/ar3689
- Dulay, G. S., Cooper, C., & Dennison, E. M. (2015). Knee pain, knee injury, knee osteoarthritis & work. In *Best Practice and Research: Clinical Rheumatology* (Vol.

29, Issue 3, pp. 454–461). Baillière Tindall.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.berh.2015.05.005

- Dworkin, R. H., Peirce-Sandner, S., Turk, D. C., McDermott, M. P., Gibofsky, A., Simon, L. S., Farrar, J. T., & Katz, N. P. (2011). Outcome measures in placebocontrolled trials of osteoarthritis: Responsiveness to treatment effects in the REPORT database. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 19(5), 483–492. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2011.02.020
- Edwards, R. R., Dolman, A. J., Martel, M. O., Finan, P. H., Lazaridou, A., Cornelius, M., & Wasan, A. D. (2016). Variability in conditioned pain modulation predicts response to NSAID treatment in patients with knee osteoarthritis. *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*, *17*(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12891-016-1124-6
- Ellulu, M. S., Patimah, I., Khaza'ai, H., Rahmat, A., & Abed, Y. (2017). Obesity & inflammation: The linking mechanism & the complications. *Archives of Medical Science*, *13*(4), 851–863. https://doi.org/10.5114/aoms.2016.58928
- Felson, D. T., Chaisson, C. E., Hill, C. L., Totterman, S. M. S., Gale, M. E., Skinner, K. M., Kazis, L., & Gale, D. R. (2001). The association of bone marrow lesions with pain in knee osteoarthritis. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 134(7), 541–549. https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-134-7-200104030-00007
- Felson, D. T. (2004). An update on the pathogenesis and epidemiology of osteoarthritis. In *Radiologic Clinics of North America* (Vol. 42, Issue 1, pp. 1–9). Radiol Clin North Am. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0033-8389(03)00161-1
- Felson, D. T., McLaughlin, S., Goggins, J., LaValley, M. P., Gale, M. E., Totterman, S., Li, W., Hill, C., & Gale, D. (2003). Bone Marrow Edema and Its Relation to Progression of Knee Osteoarthritis. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 139(5 I). https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-139-5_part_1-200309020-00008
- Felson, D. T., Niu, J., Gross, K. D., Englund, M., Sharma, L., Cooke, T. D. V., Guermazi, A., Roemer, F. W., Segal, N., Goggins, J. M., Lewis, C. E., Eaton, C., & Nevitt, M. C. (2013). Valgus malalignment is a risk factor for lateral knee osteoarthritis incidence and progression: Findings from the multicenter osteoarthritis study and the osteoarthritis initiative. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 65(2), 355–362. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.37726
- Fingleton, C., Smart, K., Moloney, N., Fullen, B. M., & Doody, C. (2015). Pain sensitization in people with knee osteoarthritis: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 23(7), 1043–1056. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2015.02.163
- Fingleton, C., Smart, K. M., & Doody, C. M. (2017). Exercise-induced Hypoalgesia in People with Knee Osteoarthritis with Normal and Abnormal Conditioned Pain Modulation. *Clinical Journal of Pain*, 33(5), 395–404.
https://doi.org/10.1097/AJP.000000000000418

- Finnerup, N. B., Kuner, R., & Jensen, T. S. (2021). Neuropathic pain: Frommechanisms to treatment. *Physiological Reviews*, 101(1), 259–301. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00045.2019
- Foong, Y. C., Khan, H. I., Blizzard, L., Ding, C., Cicuttini, F., Jones, G., & Aitken, D. (2014). The clinical significance, natural history and predictors of bone marrow lesion change over eight years. *Arthritis Research and Therapy*, 16(4), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/ar4611
- Frampton, C. L., & Hughes-Webb, P. (2011). The Measurement of Pain. *Clinical Oncology*, 23(6), 381–386. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clon.2011.04.008
- French, H. P., Galvin, R., Horgan, N. F., & Kenny, R. A. (2016). Prevalence and burden of osteoarthritis amongst older people in Ireland: Findings from the Irish LongituDinal Study on Ageing (TILDA). *European Journal of Public Health*, 26(1), 192–198. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckv109
- Gervais-Hupé, J., Pollice, J., Sadi, J., & Carlesso, L. C. (2018). Validity of the central sensitization inventory with measures of sensitization in people with knee osteoarthritis. *Clinical Rheumatology*, 37(11), 3125–3132. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10067-018-4279-8
- Gunnarsson, C., Chen, J., Rizzo, J. A., Ladapo, J. A., Naim, A., & Lofland, J. H. (2015). The employee absenteeism costs of rheumatoid arthritis: Evidence from US national survey data. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, 57(6), 635–642. https://doi.org/10.1097/JOM.00000000000461
- Gupta, S., Hawker, G. A., Laporte, A., Croxford, R., & Coyte, P. C. (2005). The economic burden of disabling hip and knee osteoarthritis (OA) from the perspective of individuals living with this condition. *Rheumatology*, 44(12), 1531–1537. https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/kei049
- Hawker, G. A., Davis, A. M., French, M. R., Cibere, J., Jordan, J. M., March, L., Suarez-Almazor, M., Katz, J. N., & Dieppe, P. (2008a). Development and preliminary psychometric testing of a new OA pain measure - an OARSI/OMERACT initiative. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 16(4), 409–414. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2007.12.015
- Hawker, G. A., Stewart, L., French, M. R., Cibere, J., Jordan, J. M., March, L., Suarez-Almazor, M., & Gooberman-Hill, R. (2008). Understanding the pain experience in hip and knee osteoarthritis - an OARSI/OMERACT initiative. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 16(4), 415–422. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2007.12.017
- Hill, C. L., Hunter, D. J., Niu, J., Clancy, M., Guermazi, A., Genant, H., Gale, D., Grainger, A., Conaghan, P., & Felson, D. T. (2007). Synovitis detected on magnetic resonance imaging and its relation to pain and cartilage loss in knee osteoarthritis.

Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases, *66*(12), 1599–1603. https://doi.org/10.1136/ard.2006.067470

- Hochberg, M. C., Altman, R. D., April, K. T., Benkhalti, M., Guyatt, G., McGowan, J., Towheed, T., Welch, V., Wells, G., & Tugwell, P. (2012). American College of Rheumatology 2012 recommendations for the use of nonpharmacologic and pharmacologic therapies in osteoarthritis of the hand, hip, and knee. *Arthritis Care* and Research, 64(4), 465–474. https://doi.org/10.1002/acr.21596
- Hochman, J. R., Davis, A. M., Elkayam, J., Gagliese, L., & Hawker, G. A. (2013). Neuropathic pain symptoms on the modified painDETECT correlate with signs of central sensitization in knee osteoarthritis. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 21(9), 1236–1242. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2013.06.023
- Hochman, J. R., French, M. R., Bermingham, S. L., & Hawker, G. A. (2010). The nerve of osteoarthritis pain. Arthritis Care and Research, 62(7), 1019–1023. https://doi.org/10.1002/acr.20142
- James, S. L., Abate, D., Abate, K. H., Abay, S. M., Abbafati, C., Abbasi, N., Abbastabar, H., Abd-Allah, F., Abdela, J., Abdelalim, A., Abdollahpour, I., Abdulkader, R. S., Abebe, Z., Abera, S. F., Abil, O. Z., Abraha, H. N., Abu-Raddad, L. J., Abu-Rmeileh, N. M. E., Accrombessi, M. M. K., ... Murray, C. J. L. (2018). Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 354 diseases and injuries for 195 countries and territories, 1990–2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *The Lancet*, 392(10159), 1789–1858. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32279-7
- Jordan, J. M., Helmick, C. G., Renner, J. B., Luta, G., Dragomir, A. D., Woodard, J., Fang, F., Schwartz, T. A., Nelson, A. E., Abbate, L. M., Callahan, L. F., Kalsbeek, W. D., & Hochberg, M. C. (2009). Prevalence of hip symptoms and radiographic and symptomatic hip osteoarthritis in African Americans and Caucasians: The Johnston County osteoarthritis project. *Journal of Rheumatology*, *36*(4), 809–815. https://doi.org/10.3899/jrheum.080677
- Katz, J. N., Arant, K. R., & Loeser, R. F. (2021). Diagnosis and Treatment of Hip and Knee Osteoarthritis: A Review. In *JAMA - Journal of the American Medical Association* (Vol. 325, Issue 6, pp. 568–578). American Medical Association. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2020.22171
- Kennedy, D. L., Kemp, H. I., Ridout, D., Yarnitsky, D., & Rice, A. S. C. (2016). Reliability of conditioned pain modulation: a systematic review. *Pain*, 157(11), 2410. https://doi.org/10.1097/J.PAIN.00000000000689
- Kleinman, N., Harnett, J., Melkonian, A., Lynch, W., Kaplan-Machlis, B., & Silverman, S. L. (2009). Burden of fibromyalgia and comparisons with osteoarthritis in the workforce. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, 51(12), 1384–

1393. https://doi.org/10.1097/JOM.0b013e3181bb808b

- Kolasinski, S. L., Neogi, T., Hochberg, M. C., Oatis, C., Guyatt, G., Block, J., Callahan, L., Copenhaver, C., Dodge, C., Felson, D., Gellar, K., Harvey, W. F., Hawker, G., Herzig, E., Kwoh, C. K., Nelson, A. E., Samuels, J., Scanzello, C., White, D., Reston, J. (2020). 2019 American College of Rheumatology/Arthritis Foundation Guideline for the Management of Osteoarthritis of the Hand, Hip, and Knee. *Arthritis and Rheumatology*, *72*(2), 220–233. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.41142
- Kraus, V. B., Blanco, F. J., Englund, M., Karsdal, M. A., & Lohmander, L. S. (2015).
 Call for standardized definitions of osteoarthritis and risk stratification for clinical trials and clinical use. In *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage* (Vol. 23, Issue 8, pp. 1233–1241). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2015.03.036
- Lee, Y., Lee, S. H., Lim, S. M., Baek, S. H., & Ha, I. H. (2020). Mental health and quality of life of patients with osteoarthritis pain: The sixth Korea National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (2013–2015). *PLoS ONE*, *15*(11 November), e0242077. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0242077
- Li, H., George, D. M., Jaarsma, R. L., & Mao, X. (2016). Metabolic syndrome and components exacerbate osteoarthritis symptoms of pain, depression and reduced knee function. *Annals of Translational Medicine*, 4(7). https://doi.org/10.21037/atm.2016.03.48
- Lluch Girbés, E., Nijs, J., Torres-Cueco, R., & López Cubas, C. (2013). Pain treatment for patients with osteoarthritis and central sensitization. *Physical Therapy*, 93(6), 842–851. https://doi.org/10.2522/PTJ.20120253
- Loeser, R. F., Goldring, S. R., Scanzello, C. R., & Goldring, M. B. (2012). Osteoarthritis: A disease of the joint as an organ. In *Arthritis and Rheumatism* (Vol. 64, Issue 6, pp. 1697–1707). Arthritis Rheum. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.34453
- Losina, E., Weinstein, A. M., Reichmann, W. M., Burbine, S. A., Solomon, D. H., Daigle, M. E., Rome, B. N., Chen, S. P., Hunter, D. J., Suter, L. G., Jordan, J. M., & Katz, J. N. (2013). Lifetime risk and age at diagnosis of symptomatic knee osteoarthritis in the US. *Arthritis Care and Research*, 65(5), 703–711. https://doi.org/10.1002/acr.21898
- Łuczkiewicz, P., Daszkiewicz, K., Chróścielewski, J., Witkowski, W., & Winklewski, P. J. (2016). The influence of articular cartilage thickness reduction on meniscus biomechanics. *PLoS ONE*, *11*(12), e0167733. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0167733
- MacDonald, K. V., Sanmartin, C., Langlois, K., & Marshall, D. A. (2014). Symptom onset, diagnosis and management of osteoarthritis. *Health Reports*, 25(9), 10–17. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/82-003-x/2014009/article/14087-eng.htm
- Marshall, D. A., Liu, X., Barnabe, C., Yee, K., Faris, P. D., Barber, C., Mosher, D.,

Noseworthy, T., Werle, J., & Lix, L. (2019). Existing comorbidities in people with osteoarthritis: A retrospective analysis of a population-based cohort in Alberta, Canada. *BMJ Open*, *9*(11), e033334. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2019-033334

- Martel-Pelletier, J., Boileau, C., Pelletier, J. P., & Roughley, P. J. (2008). Cartilage in normal and osteoarthritis conditions. In *Best Practice and Research: Clinical Rheumatology* (Vol. 22, Issue 2, pp. 351–384). Baillière Tindall. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.berh.2008.02.001
- Mayer, T. G., Neblett, R., Cohen, H., Howard, K. J., Choi, Y. H., Williams, M. J., Perez, Y., & Gatchel, R. J. (2012). The Development and Psychometric Validation of the Central Sensitization Inventory. *Pain Practice*, *12*(4), 276–285. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1533-2500.2011.00493.x
- Mibu, A., Nishigami, T., Tanaka, K., Manfuku, M., & Yono, S. (2019). Difference in the impact of central sensitization on pain-related symptoms between patients with chronic low back pain and knee osteoarthritis. *Journal of Pain Research*, 12, 1757– 1765. https://doi.org/10.2147/JPR.S200723
- Michael, J. W.-P., Schlüter-Brust, K. U., & Eysel, P. (2010). Epidemiologie, ätiologie, diagnostik und therapie der gonarthrose. In *Deutsches Arzteblatt* (Vol. 107, Issue 9, pp. 152–162). Deutscher Arzte-Verlag GmbH. https://doi.org/10.3238/arztebl.2010.0152
- Mora, J. C., Przkora, R., & Cruz-Almeida, Y. (2018). Knee osteoarthritis: Pathophysiology and current treatment modalities. In *Journal of Pain Research* (Vol. 11, pp. 2189–2196). Dove Press. https://doi.org/10.2147/JPR.S154002
- Nagaosa, Y., Lanyon, P., & Doherty, M. (2002). Characterisation of size and direction of osteophyte in knee osteoarthritis: A radiographic study. *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, 61(4), 319–324. https://doi.org/10.1136/ard.61.4.319
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (UK). (2014). Osteoarthritis: Care and Management in Adults. February, 1–498.

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK248069/

- Neblett, R., Cohen, H., Choi, Y., Hartzell, M. M., Williams, M., Mayer, T. G., & Gatchel, R. J. (2013). The central sensitization inventory (CSI): Establishing clinically significant values for identifying central sensitivity syndromes in an outpatient chronic pain sample. *Journal of Pain*, 14(5), 438–445. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2012.11.012
- Neogi, T. (2017). Structural correlates of pain in osteoarthritis. *Clinical and Experimental Rheumatology*, *35*(5), S75–S78.
- Neogi, T., Frey-Law, L., Scholz, J., Niu, J., Arendt-Nielsen, L., Woolf, C., Nevitt, M., Bradley, L., & Felson, D. T. (2015). Sensitivity and sensitisation in relation to pain severity in knee osteoarthritis: Trait or state? *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*,

74(4), 682-688. https://doi.org/10.1136/annrheumdis-2013-204191

- Neogi, T., Guermazi, A., Roemer, F., Nevitt, M. C., Scholz, J., Arendt-Nielsen, L., Woolf, C., Niu, J., Bradley, L. A., Quinn, E., & Frey Law, L. (2016a). Association of Joint Inflammation with Pain Sensitization in Knee Osteoarthritis: The Multicenter Osteoarthritis Study. *Arthritis and Rheumatology*, 68(3), 654–661. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.39488
- O'Neill, T. W., & Felson, D. T. (2018). Mechanisms of Osteoarthritis (OA) Pain. In *Current Osteoporosis Reports* (Vol. 16, Issue 5, pp. 611–616). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11914-018-0477-1
- Omori, G., Narumi, K., Nishino, K., Nawata, A., Watanabe, H., Tanaka, M., Endoh, K., & Koga, Y. (2016). Association of mechanical factors with medial knee osteoarthritis: A cross-sectional study from Matsudai Knee Osteoarthritis Survey. *Journal of Orthopaedic Science*, 21(4), 463–468. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jos.2016.03.006
- Pan, F., Tian, J., Aitken, D., Cicuttini, F., & Jones, G. (2018). Predictors of pain severity trajectory in older adults: a 10.7-year follow-up study. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 26(12), 1619–1626. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2018.08.002
- Peat, G., McCarney, R., & Croft, P. (2001). Knee pain and osteoarthritis in older adults: A review of community burden and current use of primary health care. In *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases* (Vol. 60, Issue 2, pp. 91–97). Ann Rheum Dis. https://doi.org/10.1136/ard.60.2.91
- Plotnikoff, R., Karunamuni, N., Lytvyak, E., Penfold, C., Schopflocher, D., Imayama, I., Johnson, S. T., & Raine, K. (2015). Osteoarthritis prevalence and modifiable factors: A population study Chronic Disease epidemiology. *BMC Public Health*, 15(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-015-2529-0
- Public Health Agency of Canada (PHAC). Osteoarthritis in Canada. (2020). https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/publications/diseasesconditions/osteoarthritis.html
- Raja, S. N., Carr, D. B., Cohen, M., Finnerup, N. B., Flor, H., Gibson, S., Keefe, F. J., Mogil, J. S., Ringkamp, M., Sluka, K. A., Song, X. J., Stevens, B., Sullivan, M. D., Tutelman, P. R., Ushida, T., & Vader, K. (2020). The revised International Association for the Study of Pain definition of pain: concepts, challenges, and compromises. In *Pain* (Vol. 161, Issue 9, pp. 1976–1982). Pain. https://doi.org/10.1097/j.pain.000000000001939
- Raud, B., Gay, C., Guiguet-Auclair, C., Bonnin, A., Gerbaud, L., Pereira, B., Duclos, M., Boirie, Y., & Coudeyre, E. (2020). Level of obesity is directly associated with the clinical and functional consequences of knee osteoarthritis. *Scientific Reports*, 10(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-60587-1

- Ricci, J. A., Stewart, W. F., Chee, E., Leotta, C., Foley, K., & Hochberg, M. C. (2005). Pain exacerbation as a major source of lost productive time in US workers with arthritis. *Arthritis Care and Research*, 53(5), 673–681. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.21453
- Richards, M. M., Maxwell, J. S., Weng, L., Angelos, M. G., & Golzarian, J. (2016). Intra-articular treatment of knee osteoarthritis: from anti-inflammatories to products of regenerative medicine. In *Physician and Sportsmedicine* (Vol. 44, Issue 2, pp. 101–108). Taylor & Francis. https://doi.org/10.1080/00913847.2016.1168272
- Robinson, W. H., Lepus, C. M., Wang, Q., Raghu, H., Mao, R., Lindstrom, T. M., & Sokolove, J. (2016). Low-grade inflammation as a key mediator of the pathogenesis of osteoarthritis. In *Nature Reviews Rheumatology* (Vol. 12, Issue 10, pp. 580–592). Nat Rev Rheumatol. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrrheum.2016.136
- Roemer, F. W., Kwoh, C. K., Hannon, M. J., Hunter, D. J., Eckstein, F., Grago, J., Boudreau, R. M., Englund, M., & Guermazi, A. (2017). Partial meniscectomy is associated with increased risk of incident radiographic osteoarthritis and worsening cartilage damage in the following year. *European Radiology*, 27(1), 404–413. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00330-016-4361-z
- Roos, E. M., & Lohmander, L. S. (2003). The Knee injury and Osteoarthritis Outcome Score (KOOS): From joint injury to osteoarthritis. In *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes* (Vol. 1, p. 64). BioMed Central. https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7525-1-64
- Ruan, G., Xu, J., Wang, K., Zheng, S., Wu, J., Bian, F., Chang, B., Zhang, Y., Meng, T., Zhu, Z., Han, W., & Ding, C. (2019). Associations between serum IL-8 and knee symptoms, joint structures, and cartilage or bone biomarkers in patients with knee osteoarthritis. *Clinical Rheumatology*, *38*(12), 3609–3617. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10067-019-04718-8
- Schaible, H. G. (2012). Mechanisms of chronic pain in osteoarthritis. In *Current Rheumatology Reports* (Vol. 14, Issue 6, pp. 549–556). Curr Rheumatol Rep. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11926-012-0279-x
- Sellam, J., & Berenbaum, F. (2010). The role of synovitis in pathophysiology and clinical symptoms of osteoarthritis. In *Nature Reviews Rheumatology* (Vol. 6, Issue 11, pp. 625–635). Nature Publishing Group. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrrheum.2010.159
- Sharif, B., Garner, R., Hennessy, D., Sanmartin, C., Flanagan, W. M., & Marshall, D. A. (2017). Productivity costs of work loss associated with osteoarthritis in Canada from 2010 to 2031. Osteoarthritis and Cartilage, 25(2), 249–258. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JOCA.2016.09.011
- Sharif, B., Kopec, J., Bansback, N., Rahman, M. M., Flanagan, W. M., Wong, H., Fines, P., & Anis, A. (2015). Projecting the direct cost burden of osteoarthritis in Canada using a microsimulation model. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 23(10), 1654–1663.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2015.05.029

- Silverwood, V., Blagojevic-Bucknall, M., Jinks, C., Jordan, J. L., Protheroe, J., & Jordan, K. P. (2015). Current evidence on risk factors for knee osteoarthritis in older adults: A systematic review and meta-analysis. In *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage* (Vol. 23, Issue 4, pp. 507–515). Osteoarthritis Cartilage. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2014.11.019
- Skou, S. T., Koes, B. W., Grønne, D. T., Young, J., & Roos, E. M. (2020). Comparison of three sets of clinical classification criteria for knee osteoarthritis: a cross-sectional study of 13,459 patients treated in primary care. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 28(2), 167–172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2019.09.003
- Sowers, M. F., Karvonen-Gutierrez, C. A., Jacobson, J. A., Jiang, Y., & Yosef, M. (2011). Associations of anatomical measures from MRI with radiographically defined knee osteoarthritis score, pain, and physical functioning. *Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery - Series A*, 93(3), 241–251. https://doi.org/10.2106/JBJS.I.00667
- Spector, T. D., & MacGregor, A. J. (2004). Risk factors for osteoarthritis: Genetics. Osteoarthritis and Cartilage, 12(SUPLL.), 39–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2003.09.005
- Srikanth, V. K., Fryer, J. L., Zhai, G., Winzenberg, T. M., Hosmer, D., & Jones, G. (2005). A meta-analysis of sex differences prevalence, incidence and severity of osteoarthritis. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 13(9), 769–781. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2005.04.014
- Suokas, A. K., Walsh, D. A., McWilliams, D. F., Condon, L., Moreton, B., Wylde, V., Arendt-Nielsen, L., & Zhang, W. (2012). Quantitative sensory testing in painful osteoarthritis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 20(10), 1075–1085. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JOCA.2012.06.009
- Swain, S., Sarmanova, A., Coupland, C., Doherty, M., & Zhang, W. (2020). Comorbidities in Osteoarthritis: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Observational Studies. *Arthritis Care and Research*, 72(7), 991–1000. https://doi.org/10.1002/acr.24008
- Tanamas, S., Hanna, F. S., Cicuttini, F. M., Wluka, A. E., Berry, P., & Urquhart, D. M. (2009). Does knee malalignment increase the risk of development and progression of knee osteoarthritis? A systematic review. *Arthritis Care and Research*, 61(4), 459–467. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.24336
- Tanamas, S. K., Wijethilake, P., Wluka, A. E., Davies-Tuck, M. L., Urquhart, D. M., Wang, Y., & Cicuttini, F. M. (2011). Sex hormones and structural changes in osteoarthritis: A systematic review. In *Maturitas* (Vol. 69, Issue 2, pp. 141–156). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2011.03.019
- Toth, C. (2011). Peripheral and central sensitization. In Neuropathic Pain: Causes,

Management, and Understanding (pp. 51–64). Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781139152211.006

- Treede, R. D., Rief, W., Barke, A., Aziz, Q., Bennett, M. I., Benoliel, R., Cohen, M., Evers, S., Finnerup, N. B., First, M. B., Giamberardino, M. A., Kaasa, S., Kosek, E., Lavand'homme, P., Nicholas, M., Perrot, S., Scholz, J., Schug, S., Smith, B. H., ... Wang, S. J. (2015). A classification of chronic pain for ICD-11. In *Pain* (Vol. 156, Issue 6, pp. 1003–1007). Wolters Kluwer Health. https://doi.org/10.1097/j.pain.00000000000000160
- Trouvin, A. P., & Perrot, S. (2019). New concepts of pain. In *Best Practice and Research: Clinical Rheumatology* (Vol. 33, Issue 3, p. 101415). Baillière Tindall. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.berh.2019.04.007
- Vad, V. B., Adin, D. R., & Solomon, J. (2004). Knee osteoarthritis. In *Critical Reviews in Physical and Rehabilitation Medicine* (Vol. 16, Issue 3, pp. 211–231). StatPearls Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1615/CritRevPhysRehabilMed.v16.i3.30
- Vardeh, D., & Naranjo, J. F. (2017). Peripheral and central sensitization. In *Pain Medicine: An Essential Review* (pp. 15–17). Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-43133-8_4
- Verges, J., Vitaloni, M., Bibas, M., Sciortino, R., Quintero, M., Monfort, J., Carné, X., de Abajo, F., Oswald, E., Matucci, M., du Souich, P., Müller, I., Eakin, G., & Bemden, A. B. (2019). Global OA management begins with quality of life assessment in KOA patients: a systematic review. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 27, S229–S230. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2019.02.358
- Wang, X., Hunter, D., Xu, J., & Ding, C. (2015). Metabolic triggered inflammation in osteoarthritis. In *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage* (Vol. 23, Issue 1, pp. 22–30). Osteoarthritis Cartilage. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2014.10.002
- Wong, S. H. J., Chiu, K. Y., & Yan, C. H. (2016). Osteophytes. *Journal of Orthopaedic Surgery*, 24(3), 403–410. https://doi.org/10.1177/1602400327
- Woo, S. L. Y., Abramowitch, S. D., Kilger, R., & Liang, R. (2006). Biomechanics of knee ligaments: Injury, healing, and repair. In *Journal of Biomechanics* (Vol. 39, Issue 1, pp. 1–20). J Biomech. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiomech.2004.10.025
- Woolf, C. J. (2011). Central sensitization: Implications for the diagnosis and treatment of pain. *Pain*, 152(3 Suppl), S2. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PAIN.2010.09.030
- Zafereo, J., Wang-Price, S., & Kandil, E. (2021). Quantitative Sensory Testing Discriminates Central Sensitization Inventory Scores in Participants with Chronic Musculoskeletal Pain: An Exploratory Study. *Pain Practice*, 21(5), 547–556. https://doi.org/10.1111/papr.12990
- Zhang, W., Doherty, M., Peat, G., Bierma-Zeinstra, S. M. A., Arden, N. K., Bresnihan, B., Herrero-Beaumont, G., Kirschner, S., Leeb, B. F., Lohmander, L. S., Mazières,

B., Pavelka, K., Punzi, L., So, A. K., Tuncer, T., Watt, I., & Bijlsma, J. W. (2010). EULAR evidence-based recommendations for the diagnosis of knee osteoarthritis. *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, *69*(3), 483–489. https://doi.org/10.1136/ard.2009.113100

Zhang, Y., Nevitt, M., Niu, J., Lewis, C., Torner, J., Guermazi, A., Roemer, F., McCulloch, C., & Felson, D. T. (2011a). Fluctuation of knee pain and changes in bone marrow lesions, effusions, and synovitis on magnetic resonance imaging. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 63(3), 691–699. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.30148

CHAPTER 2 : STUDY ONE

Validity of the Central Sensitization Inventory (CSI) through Rasch Analysis in Patients

with Knee Osteoarthritis

Title: Validity of the Central Sensitization Inventory (CSI) through Rasch Analysis in Patients with Knee Osteoarthritis.

Author Information:

Naym U. Roby, MSc Candidate, School of Rehabilitation Science, McMaster University,

Hamilton, ON, Canada. Email: robyn1@mcmaster.ca

Tara Packham, Assistant Professor, School of Rehabilitation Science, McMaster

University, Hamilton, ON, Canada. Email: packhamt@mcmaster.ca

Joy C. MacDermid, Professor, Physical Therapy and Surgery, Western University,

London, ON, Canada. Email: jmacderm@uwo.ca

Lisa C. Carlesso, Assistant Professor, School of Rehabilitation Science, McMaster

University, Hamilton, ON, Canada. Email: carlesl@mcmaster.ca

Corresponding author:	Lisa Carlesso
	School of Rehabilitation Science
	Faculty of Health Sciences, McMaster University
	1400 Main St. W, IAHS 441
	Hamilton, ON Canada
	L8S 1C7
	Telephone: 905 525 9140
	Fax: 905-524-0069

Published in Clinical Rheumatology and reproduced with permission from Springer Nature : Roby NU, Packham TL, MacDermid JC, Carlesso LC. Validity of the Central Sensitization Inventory (CSI) through Rasch analysis in patients with knee osteoarthritis. Clin Rheumatol. 2022 Jun 27. doi: 10.1007/s10067-022-06248-2. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 35754083.

Abstract

Introduction/objective: Central sensitization (CS) is a known contributor to chronic pain in people with knee osteoarthritis (KOA) and is commonly measured by psychophysical testing or patient reported methods such as the Central Sensitization Inventory (CSI). However previous studies have shown a weak association between the two. We therefore sought to evaluate the validity of the CSI through Rasch analysis in patients with KOA.

Method: We performed a secondary analysis of a multicenter cohort study with patients with KOA consulting orthopaedic surgeons. Rasch analysis was conducted considering person factors of age, sex, BMI, pain intensity, pain catastrophizing and quantitative sensory test findings using pressure pain thresholds and temporal summation to assess how the CSI fit to the Rasch Model (supporting validity). We used RUMM2030 software to model fit estimates, making adjustments as required to achieve model fit (P>0.05).

Results: Data from 293 patients were included (58.7% female, mean age 63.6 years, 49.1% obese) Initial evaluation with Rasch modelling indicated misfit. Eleven of 25 items on the CSI displayed disordered thresholds which were re-scored by collapsing response categories until the thresholds demonstrated sequential progression. Re-analysis demonstrated persistent model misfit so a subtest was developed to address local dependency of 6 items. Thereafter, model fit was achieved (P=0.071, indicating not differing from Rasch model) and acceptable unidimensionality (P=0.068 with 95%CI 0.043-0.093).

Conclusions: The CSI was able to be fit to the Rasch model after rescoring while retaining all 25 items. The unidimensionality validates CS as measured by the CSI as a singular construct.

Keywords: Central Sensitization Inventory, Knee Osteoarthritis, Knee Pain, Rasch Analysis.

2.1 Introduction:

The experience of pain in knee osteoarthritis (KOA) is well-recognized, often persistent and chronic in nature and may lead to physical disability (Neogi, 2013). It is acknowledged that pain perception in patients with KOA often depends on multiple variables including peripheral tissue damage, other coexisting conditions cognitive or emotional factors and central mechanisms of pain sensitization (Bedson et al., 2008; Finan et al., 2013; Georgiev, 2019). Central sensitization (CS) is one of the factors contributing to chronic pain, exemplifying the fundamental role of the central nervous system in the generation of pain hypersensitivity (Latremoliere et al., 2009). The International Association for the Study of Pain describes CS as a form of nociplastic pain presenting as increased responsiveness of nociceptive neurons in the central nervous system to normal or subthreshold afferent input (Raja et al., 2020). The clinical features of CS are recognized in people with KOA (Lluch et al., 2018) and evidence of CS demonstrated by the presence of hyperalgesia at local and remote sites (Fingleton et al., 2015).

CS is measured by psychophysical testing (Mayer et al., 2012; Neblett, 2018) and by patient-reported methods such as the Central Sensitization Inventory (CSI) (Mayer et al., 2012). The CSI was first developed to describe the phenomenon of CS in persons with Central Sensitivity Syndromes such as fibromyalgia, irritable bowel syndrome, and chronic low back pain (Yunus, 2007). However, in a sample of people with KOA, the CSI cutpoint of 40 or more provided low to moderate sensitivity (30.8–58.3%), and higher specificity (75–79.2%) when compared to CS detected by quantitative sensory tests (Gervais-Hupé et al., 2018). Moreover, results illustrated moderate to large correlations

between CSI scores and widespread pain, pain catastrophizing, somatization, and anxiodepressive symptoms (Gervais-Hupé et al., 2018), demonstrating that in people with KOA, the CSI is more significantly associated with psychological factors than psychophysical tests. These results question the validity of the CSI to measure CS in people with KOA.

Rasch analysis uses an alternate framework to analyze responses to self-report questionnaires with the goal of improving measurement accuracy and reliability (Nishigami et al., 2018). Rasch modelling is a probability-based strategy within the domain of item response theory (IRT) used to estimate the difficulty parameters of both items and person abilities (Salkind, 2012). The key approaches to validation used in Rasch are model fit, unidimensionality, local dependency, person separation index (PSI), and differential item functioning (DIF) (Tennant et al., 2011). One of the primary benefits of Rasch analysis is providing a pathway to achieve interval level scaling by reconsidering the item pool and scoring metrics. This is particularly important when Rasch analysis was not used in development of the questionnaire. Rasch modelling can also be used to reduce items in questionnaires by removing linked items while ensuring good psychometric properties are maintained (Bilbao et al., 2011; Vergara et al., 2016). For example, a previous Rasch study of the CSI in people acute and chronic musculoskeletal pain disorders, reduced the number of items from 25 to 9 using the person factors of age, sex, pain duration, intensity and interference (Nishigami et al., 2018). The resulting shorter version (CSI-9) showed acceptable internal consistency, exhibited unidimensionality and no noticeable differential item functioning with this heterogenous sample of patients (Nishigami et al., 2018).

39

While the previous study demonstrated with a sample of mixed musculoskeletal pain, but the factors important to the KOA pain experience such as body mass index (BMI) (Torensma et al., 2016), negative cognitions and emotions, and quantitative sensory testing were not addressed. Given the limited information on the validity of the CSI for people with KOA, further examination is warranted. Rasch analysis may generate insights into the metric properties of the CSI while incorporating important factors with a known direct relationship with CS in people with KOA. This study examined for potential bias in the CSI and explored opportunities to optimize a clinically feasible and robust surrogate measure of sensitization. The main purpose of this study was to evaluate the validity of the CSI through Rasch analysis in persons with KOA.

2.2 Methods

Study design and participants

We performed a secondary analysis of data from a cross-sectional cohort study assessing pain phenotypes in people living with KOA (Gervais-Hupé et al., 2018). Total 293 study participants were recruited from three major university-affiliated hospitals in Montreal, Quebec, Canada. Inclusion criteria were patients at least 40 years old, having a first-time consultation with an orthopedic surgeon, who were diagnosed with KOA. Exclusion criteria included any patients presenting with a systemic inflammatory condition disorder, severe cardiac or vascular condition, having suffered significant trauma to the affected knee in the previous year, or could not provide informed consent or understand study questionnaires. Informed consent was obtained prior to participation in the study. The study obtained ethical approval from the CIUSSS de l'Est-de-l'Île-de-Montréal Research Ethics Board (#MP-12-2017-829), Montreal, Canada, and was performed according to ethical standards following the 1964 Declaration of Helsinki and its later amendments.

Data Collection

After consenting, subjects received electronic or paper questionnaires. All participants completed demographic questionnaires based on items from the 1998 Québec Health Survey, including age, sex, self-reported weight and height to calculate BMI in kg/m2. A BMI of more than 30 was categorized as obese, 25.0 to 29.9 as overweight, while the normal range was 18.5 to 24.9 (Nuttall, 2015)

Questionnaires

The CSI is a patient-reported outcome measure designed to identify persons with symptoms typically associated with CS. It has 25 questions asking about the frequency of a range of symptoms such as widespread pain, abdominal pain, fatigue, poor sleep, headaches, anxiety, depression and poor memory or concentration. Items are scored from 0 (never) to 4 (always) with a total score of 100. Studies illustrate strong psychometric properties (test-retest reliability: ICC = 0.94; Cronbach's alpha = 0.96 to 0.97) of the CSI in cohorts of people with chronic pain syndromes (Cuesta-Vargas et al., 2018; Pitance et al., 2016).

The Numeric Pain Rating Scale (NPRS) is a self-reported outcome measure of pain intensity in adults. The NPRS is rated from '0' which represents no pain to '10' which represents the worst pain imaginable (Rodriguez, 2001). The NPRS has shown significant test–retest reliability when observed in rheumatoid arthritis patients (r = 0.95) and it is highly associated with the visual analog scale in patients with rheumatic and chronic pain disorders (correlations 0.86 to 0.95) (Ferraz et al., 1990).

The Pain Catastrophizing Scale (PCS) was used to measure cognitions associated with an individual's pain experience. (Quartana et al., 2009). The PCS has 13-items scored from 0 to 4, for a total score of 52. Higher scores indicate higher levels of pain catastrophizing in patients (Sullivan et al., 1995). Strong metrics have been reported for key psychometric properties, including high test-retest reliability and internal consistency (Cronbach's alpha = 0.87-0.95)(Osman et al., 2000; Augustine et al., 1997). A cut score of more than 30 has been demonstrated to be clinically relevant (Sullivan et al., 1995). In our study, it was operationalized by quartiles (0= 0-15, 1=16-30, 2=30-40 and 3=41-52) as a categorical variable.

Quantitative Sensory Tests

A trained research assistant following standardized protocols conducted testing at the index knee and the volar aspect of the contralateral forearm. Pressure pain thresholds (PPT) were measured by an electronic hand-held algometer (Wagner Instrument, CT) and a probe (1- cm²). Measurements were taken at the patella, as an indicator of peripheral sensitization and central sensitization. Pressure was applied at a rate of 0.5 kg/s until respondents

verbally indicated they felt a painful sensation (Neogi et al., 2016). The mean value was calculated as the average of three trials. Tertiles were then created where the lowest tertile represented the least sensitivity and highest tertile the most sensitivity. Previous work demonstrates PPT measured at local and remote sites indicates involvement of CS in people with KOA (Neogi et al., 2015). PPT has good relative and absolute test-retest reliabilities in patients with KOA (Pratheep et al., 2018).

Temporal summation is a test of wind up or facilitation in the central nervous system and was measured at the forearm. A weighted Von Frey monofilament of 60g (Bioseb) was applied at the rate of 1 stimulus/second using a previously reported protocol (Neogi et al., 2016). An initial 4 taps were applied and the patient provided a pain rating out of 100. Next, a set of 30 consecutive stimuli were applied in the same manner after which a second pain rating was provided. TS was calculated by subtracting the first pain rating from the second. Positive values (\geq 1) indicate CS involvement and scores \leq 0 were considered normal (Neogi et al., 2016). Studies show that the inter-rater reliability of TS is moderate to good (ICC range 0.69-0.91) for patients with musculoskeletal trauma (Middlebrook et al., 2020).

2.3 Analysis:

Descriptive characteristics were calculated through means and standard deviation for continuous variables and proportions for categorical variables. Analysis of variance was conducted to examine association between CSI scores and person variable groupings. CSI item score data was used to examine fit to the Rasch model. Rasch analysis includes testing multiple scale characteristics relative to the assumptions of the model. The appropriate model is selected based on item characteristics (dichotomous or polytomous ratings) and analysis of the log-likelihood ratio (Tennant et al., 2011). Prior to analysis, the distribution of responses was examined to consider the range of possible responses and potential for floor or ceiling effects and biases (Pallant et al., 2007). No formal sample size calculation was performed. Previous literature suggests that 10 participants per item in the scale or n=200 is sufficient (Linacre, 1994).

Rasch analysis uses a sequence of individual item and person fit statistics to test the variance between observed responses and expected responses from the model. The overall fit of the data to the Rasch model is tested with a chi-square (χ^2) statistic which is a summary of the individual item χ^2 fit statistics. When the χ^2 statistics are non-significant (p>0.05), the overall and individual item fit are confirmed as not differing from the model (Gibbons et al., 2011). Items with disordered thresholds are rescored where measurement anomalies have been found, and sub testing using subscales to address multidimensionality or item bundling to address local dependency. The presence of item bias from DIF is also examined, as this also leads to item misfit (Van et al., 2009). It is discovered by analysis of variance for each item by comparing across levels of subject characteristics and levels of the latent trait, with Bonferroni correction for multiple analyses. (Van et al., 2009). We tested DIF for all person factors but were specifically interested in understanding any DIF regarding age and sex.

A person separation index is calculated by using an equation similar to Cronbach's alpha, except the logit scale estimates for each person are used instead of raw scores (Van et al., 2009). We interpreted the calculated PSI using recommended values of 0.8 or greater as an acceptable indication of scale reliability (Prodinger et al., 2012).

The assumptions of local independence and unidimensionality highlight that the performance of items does not depend on traits other than the latent trait being tested. If local dependence was identified by a residual correlation of 0.2 or greater, then a subtest or 'testlet' was created which treated the items as a single unit to address the violation of the assumption of independence during fit calculations.

The test for unidimensionality is conducted with a principal component analysis (PCA) of the standardized residuals. First, factor analysis identifies how the items load onto the principal components. The subsequent t-testing compares the positively loading items against the negatively loading items. These groups will have a positive t-test at p=0.05 if the scale is unidimensional (Prodinger et al., 2012; Van et al., 2009). The data were compiled into SPSS 24.0 for examination of demographics and imported to RUMM2030 version 5.1 (RUMM Laboratory Pty Ltd, Perth, Australia) for Rasch analysis.

2.4 Results:

Demographics:

A total of 293 participants with complete CSI data were used for the analysis. 58.7% of the patients were female with a mean age of 63.6 (\pm 9.5). Moreover, almost half (49.1%) of the participants met the BMI-based standard for obesity (Nuttall, 2015). We also found the average CSI score (30.8 +/- 14.3) to be below the recommended cut score of 40/100 (Mayer et al., 2012).

Person Variable	Coding	Frequency n(%)			
Age	40-49 years	19 (6.5)			
	50-59 years	82(28.0)			
	60-69 years	110(37.5)			
	70-79	68(23.3)			
	80 years plus	14(4.8)			
Sex	Male	121(41.3)			
	Female	172(58.7)			
Body Mass Index	Normal (18.5 – 24.9)	49(17.0)			
(BMI)	Overweight (25.0 – 29.9)	98(33.9)			
	Obese (30 plus)	142(49.1)			
		Mean (SD)			
CSI		30.8 (±14.3)			
NPRS		3.3 (±2.6)			
PCS		17.7 (±12.8)			
PPT (Patella)		4.5 (±2.6)			
TS		12.6 (±14.3)			

Table: 1 - Demograp	hics (including des	cription and coding of	of person variable) (n=293)
---------------------	---------------------	------------------------	-----------------------------

Analysis of variance demonstrated sample differences in CSI scores between the levels of person factors sex, PCS and PPT which are statistically significant (p<0.001). This means

female patients answered the CSI differently than male participants. Also, CSI scores were found to be different for the groups who have greater PCS or PPT scores. (Table:2)

Table:2 Analysis of Variance across person factors

	Sex	Age	BMI	PCS	PPT	NPRS	TS
					(Patella)		
Total CSI	<0.001*	0.403	0.145	<0.001*	<0.001*	0.292	0.703
(p-values)							

Abbreviations: CSI- Central sensitization inventory, BMI- Body Mass index, NPRS-Numeric Pain Rating Scale, PCS- Pain Catastrophizing Scale, PPT- Pressure pain thresholds, TS- Temporal summation;

*Denotes statistical significance.

The log-likelihood ratio test was significant at p<.001, indicating the scaling differed across

items therefore a partial credit model for polytomous responses was used.

Distribution of responses:

Not all levels within items were endorsed at least once. Moreover 9 categories fell below the suggested distribution target of at least 5 endorsements (Chachamovich et al., 2008a). For example, no or only one participant scored 4/4 on item 03 (anxiety), 16 (sad), or 25 (pelvic pain) (see Table 3). Given the low endorsements seen were concordant with the item difficulty, we did not feel that this precluded continuing with the data analysis. We elected to use a 5-class interval structure for our statistical modeling.

Thresholds:

On initial examination, 11 of the 25 items on the CSI displayed disordered thresholds by failing to follow predicted response pattern. These items were rescored by collapsing

response categories based on the category probability curves until the thresholds demonstrated sequential levels (Fig. 1 for rescored threshold map). This resulted in a decrease in the number of response categories for 11 items (see highlighted items Table 3). Table: 3 Frequency of item endorsement (category frequency of original data)

No.	Statement	0	1	2	3	4	Rescoring
INO.	Statement	U	1	2	3	4	required = X
1	Unrefreshed waking from sleep	26	64	105	78	19	-
2	Muscle Stiff	11	32	83	124	42	-
3	Anxiety	175	71	39	6	1	X
4	Teeth	178	47	34	20	13	X
5	Bowels	114	78	58	36	6	-
6	ADL	142	83	45	20	2	-
7	Light sensitivity	164	52	46	22	8	X
8	Tire quickly	27	69	86	83	27	-
9	WSP	81	72	74	54	11	-
10	Headache	93	115	58	21	5	-
11	Burning Urination	208	50	22	10	2	X
12	Poor sleep	45	77	83	63	24	-
13	Poor concentration	76	92	89	32	3	-
14	Skin problems	115	75	51	38	13	-

15	Stress	84	81	76	42	9	-
16	Sad	95	96	75	26	0	-
17	Low energy	44	73	104	63	8	-
18	Muscle tension in neck and shoulder	59	52	94	63	24	Х
19	Jaw pain	203	55	23	9	2	Х
20	Sensitivity to odor	199	41	32	13	7	Х
21	Frequent Urination	64	65	62	76	25	Х
22	Restless legs	94	60	66	55	17	Х
23	Poor memory	78	96	82	32	4	-
24	Childhood trauma	185	43	41	17	б	Х
25	Pelvic pain	226	39	19	7	1	Х

*Shaded boxes indicate the response categories that were merged to obtain ordered

response category thresholds

Figure 2: Rescored item threshold map

		50					
unrefreshed waking from sleep	p <mark>0 1 2</mark>	3			4		
muscle stiff		3		4			
anxiety	0	2			3		
teeth	0	1			2		
diarrhea	0	<mark>1</mark> 23			4		
ADL	0		3		4		
light sensitivity	0	1		2			
tired quick	0 1 2	3		4			
WSP	0 📕	2 3			4		
headeche	0	1 2 3			4		
burning urination	0	1			2		
poor sleep		2 3		4			
poor concentration	0 1	2	3		4		
skin problems	0	1 3		4			
stress	0 1	2 3			4		
sad	0 1	2		3			4
low energy	0 1 2	2 3			4		
muscle tention neck shoulder	0	1 2		-3-			
Jaw pain	0	1			2		
Sensitivity to odor	0			2			
frequent urination	0 1	2		3			
Restless leg	0	1 2		3			
poor memory	0 1	2 3			4		
childhood trauma	0			2			
pelvic pain	0	1			2		
				1 1			+
	-3 -2 -1	0 1	2	3 4	5	6	7 8
	** = Reversed threshold	18					

Initial fit to the Rasch model:

After the initial analysis of the CSI fit to the Rasch model, a highly significant chi-square value for item-trait interaction $[x^2(100) = 198.9, p < 0.001$ indicated lack of fit to the Rasch model. Once the disordered thresholds were rescored, the chi-square value for item-trait interaction $[x^2(100) = 146.5, p = 0.001]$ remained significant, indicating persistent lack of fit. Consequently, we proceeded to comprehensively examine individual areas to identify where the misfit was coming from, and consider if this could be addressed by combining, splitting or deleting items within the CSI.

Person and item fit:

The person-item map displays the location of person abilities and item difficulties respectively along the same latent dimension. The person parameter is located on the scale from symptoms weakly aligned with CS features to symptoms strongly aligned with CS. The bar chart on the top depicts that our sample with KOA had low central sensitization scores, with the mean person location (-0.99 logits) falling almost a full standard deviation below the average item difficulty (which is set to zero logits). The item parameter on the bottom graph also illustrates that there are more items location above the average level of CS in the sample than below the average sample level of CS. (Figure 2)





After taking out the principal component correlations identified by factor analysis, person item residual correlations above 0.2 (Tennant et al., 2011) indicated local dependency between items 1(unrefreshed walking from sleep) and 12 (poor sleep); items 2(muscle stiff), 9 (wide spread pain) and 18 (Muscle tension in neck and shoulder); items 4(teeth

problem) and 19 (jaw pain); 8 (tire quickly) and 17 (low energy); items 11(burning urination), 21(frequent urination) and 25 (pelvic pain); items 14 (skin problems) and 15 (stress); and items 13 (poor concentration) and 23 (Poor memory). Reliability of fit estimates and the total scale:

Cronbach's alpha was calculated on data sets without missing data, which for our sample was n = 293, at 0.89 with a PSI of 0.91 for the total scale after rescoring of the thresholds.

Differential item functioning:

Only two CSI items, 14- skin problems and 21- frequent urination showed a pattern of uniform DIF by sex and age which was statistically significant (p<0.001) after Bonferroni correction.

Reassessment of Rasch Model:

Following iterative creation of subtests to link locally dependent items, the chi-square value for item-trait interaction $[X^2(80) = 99.1, P = 0.071]$ was found to be non-significant, indicating fit to Rasch model. After the subtest analysis, PSI values for reliability of the fit estimates ranged from 0.89 to 0.91. Cronbach's alpha for the CSI was 0.89 (including extremes).

Unidimensionality:

Initial analysis of the total CSI scale without adjustments for fit issues failed the test of unidimensionality (P=0.171). After the creation of subtests to address local dependency, the CSI demonstrated acceptable unidimensionality (P=0.068, 95% CI: 0.043-0.093)

52

(Table 4). As the unidimensionality criteria was met for the full scale, we have provided a Rasch-corrected scoring key in Appendix A.

	Unidimensionality	Item	Person	Item fit	Person fit	Item-trait	PSI
		Location	Location	residual	residual	interaction	
CSI	P=0.171* (95%	logits =	logits = -	Z=0.47	Z= -0.13	X ² (100)=	0.91 incl.
unadjusted	CI:0.146-0.196)	0.00	0.89	SD=1.62	SD=1.37	198.9	extremes
		SD=0.67	SD=0.91			P= <0.001	0.89 no
			Excluding				extremes
			extremes				
			(n=292)				
CSI	P= 0.140* (95%	logits =	logits = -	Z=0.16	Z= -0.17	X ² (100)=	0. 19 incl.
Rescored	CI:0.115-0.165)	0.00	0.99	SD=1.34	SD=1.31	146.5	extremes
		SD= 0.70	SD=0.10			P= 0.001	0.89 no
			Including				extremes
			extremes				
			(n=293)				
CSI with	P= 0.068 (95% CI:	logits =	logits = -	Z= 0.07	Z= -0.18	X ² (80)	0.91 incl.
Subtest	0.043-0.093)	0.00	1.09	SD=1.11	SD=1.18	=99.1	extremes
		SD=0.68	SD= 0.92			P= 0.071	0.89 no
			Including				extremes
			extremes				
			(n=293)				

Table:4 Summary	statistics	for a	ll Analysis

Abbreviations: CSI- Central sensitization inventory;

*Denotes results which demonstrate persistent misfit.

2.5 Discussion:

The purpose of this secondary analysis was to assess the validity of the CSI in patients with KOA using Rasch analysis to explore model fit, unidimensionality and influence of bias. Studies have used Rasch analysis on the CSI with samples including people with acute and chronic musculoskeletal pain which did not include those with KOA (Ohashi et al., 2020). To our knowledge, Rasch analysis of the CSI in people with KOA has not been previously performed. The findings of this study have the potential to add important psychometric evidence for the validity CSI in this population, who were not included in the development of the scale.

The CSI is a screening tool, which aims to identify those with and without CS. Central sensitization, while observed in this population, is not a primary feature and therefore we would anticipate the average score to be below the cut score published in previous literature (Gervais-Hupé et al., 2018). Similarly, a study of people with hip OA reported a mean score on the CSI of 19.5 ± 11.3 (Ohashi et al., 2020). The slight differences in our findings may be due to differences in sample sizes and populations. Additionally, the response distribution across the scoring options for all items indicated floor effects on at least 8 items where more than 50% of the participants scored 0. The person item threshold distribution recorded here depicts there are more items above the average sample level of CS in our sample than below the average sample level of CS. While this could be interpreted as a mismatch between the sample and the items, it supports the intended function of the CSI as a screening tool for this population.

We included all extreme scores in our fit estimates as the extreme scores are used when the scores (person location) are lower or higher than would be predicted based on the class interval. In a study with a sample of mixed musculoskeletal patients with chronic pain, a shorter version of the CSI was developed after initial Rasch analysis (Nishigami et al., 2018). While we did not reduce any items, we instead applied iterative corrections based on analysis until model fit was able to be demonstrated. For example, the earlier study deleted item 8 (quickly tired) and 17 (low energy) to reduce misfit in the shorter version (Nishigami et al., 2018) while we included those items in a subtest along with 4 other items to address local dependency. We found good reliability for the CSI after sub testing, with person separation index (PSI) values and a good Cronbach's alpha (internal consistency) for the entire scale including extremes which is supported by other studies (Mayer et al., 2012; Nishigami et al., 2018). The strong PSI values suggest the CSI is able to differentiate between at least 4 groups or levels of patients because of the robust reliability of the fit statistics (Chachamovich et al., 2008b). Our reliability findings are concordant with both what was reported by the original developers in a classical test paradigm, as well as by others using Rasch analysis (Mayer et al., 2012; Packham et al., 2013). Our study showed acceptable unidimensionality of the CSI in KOA patients: this is in contrast to another study showing multidimensionality in musculoskeletal problems (Nishigami et al., 2018). In that study, factor analysis suggested the full CSI contained five factor dimensions and the shorter (9 item) version contained two factor dimensions (Nishigami et al., 2018). We can hypothesize the difference in these findings may reflect that our study participants were more homogeneous, and we created subtests to address local dependence which helped to

obtain unidimensionality; it may also reflect variation in person factors used for modelling and the resultant class intervals. Item 21- frequent urination, showed a pattern of uniform differential item functioning by age was significant which means younger patients would answer differently on that item than the older patient with KOA. This is concordant with other studies which reported that frequent urination and urinary incontinence is common with older age due to reduction in bladder capacity, uninhibited contractions and uneven urinary flow rate (Batmani et al., 2021; Potts et al., 2018). Additionally, item 14-skin problems demonstrated DIF by sex, indicating males and females with similar amounts of central sensitization scored differently on this item: however, we are unaware of any studies exploring sex differences in perceptions of skin issues such as dryness, itchiness, or rashes. We can hypothesize that women may report skin concerns more frequently than men.

The analysis of variance in this sample demonstrates sex influenced how people scored the CSI. This is concordant with studies suggesting sex differences influence vulnerability to CS (Smith et al., 2019) and increased risk for chronic pain for females (Bartley & Fillingim, 2013; Racine et al., 2012). Other studies have reported that age (Lautenbacher et al., 2017) and increased BMI (Tashani et al., 2017; Torensma et al., 2016) influence pain sensitivity and tolerance, but we did not find any statistically significant differences in CSI scores due to these person factors. We did find significant differences in CSI scores with the PCS and PPTs at the patella. However, there were no statistically significant differences in CSI scores with peripheral sensitization (PPT patella) but not CS (TS) would score differently on the CSI

across different levels of the trait, suggesting that the measure is not necessarily sensitive to CS as measured by QST as previously reported (Cliton Bezerra et al., 2021; Gervais-Hupé et al., 2018).

Our study has limitations to consider. Our sample was relatively small, which may have contributed to less precise estimates: this was likely compounded by the lack of fit between person and items. The main strength of this study is that it is the first to our knowledge to perform a Rasch analysis of the CSI in people with KOA, modelling with pain related variables known to have associations with CS. Our results add to the building literature examining the validity of the CSI in this population. While our results suggest rescoring of the CSI for people with KOA, our results should be confirmed in an external cohort and replicated in larger samples prior to clinical use.

2.6 Conclusion:

In conclusion, our findings identified the CSI was able to be fit to the Rasch model after rescoring while retaining all 25 items. Rasch analysis has provided additional confidence in the measure while providing a scoring metric to provide interval level scaling. Floor effects were seen, potentially due to a lower prevalence of CS in this sample. We were able to maintain the original structure of CSI through item rescoring and subtesting, creating an alternate scoring key that can be easily implemented (see Appendix A). The unidimensionality validates CS as measured by the CSI as a singular construct. Prior to widespread clinical use future studies should include a larger sample for further validation of the CSI in people with KOA and could explore the use of cognitive debriefing interviews

to determine its content validity and consider calibration of Rasch-adjusted cut-scores indicating clinically important levels of central sensitization.

References:

- Bartley, E. J., & Fillingim, R. B. (2013). Sex differences in pain: A brief review of clinical and experimental findings. *British Journal of Anaesthesia*, 111(1), 52–58. https://doi.org/10.1093/bja/aet127
- Batmani, S., Jalali, R., Mohammadi, M., & Bokaee, S. (2021). Prevalence and factors related to urinary incontinence in older adults women worldwide: a comprehensive systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. *BMC Geriatrics*, 21(1), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-021-02135-8
- Bedson, J., & Croft, P. R. (2008). The discordance between clinical and radiographic knee osteoarthritis: A systematic search and summary of the literature. *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*, 9(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2474-9-116/TABLES/6
- Bilbao, A., Quintana, J. M., Escobar, A., Las Hayas, C., & Orive, M. (2011). Validation of a proposed WOMAC short form for patients with hip osteoarthritis. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, 9(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7525-9-75
- Chachamovich, E., Fleck, M. P., Trentini, C. M., Laidlaw, K., & Power, M. J. (2008a).
 Development and validation of the Brazilian version of the Attitudes to Aging
 Questionnaire (AAQ): an example of merging classical psychometric theory and the
 Rasch measurement model. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, 6(1), 5.
 https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7525-6-5
- Cliton Bezerra, M., Valentim Bittencourt, J., Reis, F. J. J., de Almeida, R. S., Meziat-Filho, N. A. M., & Nogueira, L. A. C. (2021). Central Sensitization Inventory is a useless instrument for detection of the impairment of the conditioned pain

modulation in patients with chronic musculoskeletal pain. *Joint Bone Spine*, 88(3). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbspin.2020.105127

- Cuesta-Vargas, A. I., Neblett, R., Chiarotto, A., Kregel, J., Nijs, J., van Wilgen, C. P., Pitance, L., Knezevic, A., Gatchel, R. J., Mayer, T. G., Viti, C., Roldan-Jiménez, C., Testa, M., Caumo, W., Jeremic-Knezevic, M., & Luciano, J. V. (2018).
 Dimensionality and Reliability of the Central Sensitization Inventory in a Pooled Multicountry Sample. *Journal of Pain*, *19*(3), 317–329. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2017.11.006
- Ferraz, M. B., Quaresma, M. R., Aquino, L. R., Atra, E., Tugwell, P., & Goldsmith, C. H. (1990). Reliability of pain scales in the assessment of literate and illiterate patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *The Journal of Rheumatology*, *17*(8), 1022–1024. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/2213777/
- Finan, P. H., Buenaver, L. F., Bounds, S. C., Hussain, S., Park, R. J., Haque, U. J., Campbell, C. M., Haythornthwaite, J. A., Edwards, R. R., & Smith, M. T. (2013).
 Discordance between pain and radiographic severity in knee osteoarthritis: findings from quantitative sensory testing of central sensitization. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 65(2), 363–372. https://doi.org/10.1002/ART.34646
- Fingleton, C., Smart, K., Moloney, N., Fullen, B. M., & Doody, C. (2015). Pain sensitization in people with knee osteoarthritis: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 23(7), 1043–1056. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2015.02.163
- Georgiev, T. (2019). Clinical characteristics and disability in patients with knee osteoarthritis: real world experience from Bulgaria. *Reumatologia*, 57(2), 78–84. https://doi.org/10.5114/REUM.2019.84812
- Gervais-Hupé, J., Pollice, J., Sadi, J., & Carlesso, L. C. (2018). Validity of the central sensitization inventory with measures of sensitization in people with knee osteoarthritis. *Clinical Rheumatology*, 37(11), 3125–3132.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10067-018-4279-8

- Gibbons, C. J., Mills, R. J., Thornton, E. W., Ealing, J., Mitchell, J. D., Shaw, P. J., Talbot, K., Tennant, A., & Young, C. A. (2011). Rasch analysis of the hospital anxiety and depression scale (hads) for use in motor neurone disease. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, 9. https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7525-9-82
- Latremoliere, A., & Woolf, C. J. (2009). Central Sensitization: A Generator of Pain Hypersensitivity by Central Neural Plasticity. *Journal of Pain*, 10(9), 895–926. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2009.06.012
- Lautenbacher, S., Peters, J. H., Heesen, M., Scheel, J., & Kunz, M. (2017). Age changes in pain perception: A systematic-review and meta-analysis of age effects on pain and tolerance thresholds. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 75, 104–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017.01.039
- Linacre, J. M. (1994). Sample Size and Item Calibration or Person Measure Stability. *Rasch Measurement Transactions*, 7(4), 328. http://www.rasch.org/rmt/rmt74m.htm
- Lluch, E., Nijs, J., Courtney, C. A., Rebbeck, T., Wylde, V., Baert, I., Wideman, T. H., Howells, N., & Skou, S. T. (2018). Clinical descriptors for the recognition of central sensitization pain in patients with knee osteoarthritis. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 40(23), 2836–2845. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2017.1358770
- Mayer, T. G., Neblett, R., Cohen, H., Howard, K. J., Choi, Y. H., Williams, M. J., Perez, Y., & Gatchel, R. J. (2012). The Development and Psychometric Validation of the Central Sensitization Inventory. *Pain Practice*, *12*(4), 276–285. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1533-2500.2011.00493.x
- Middlebrook, N., Heneghan, N. R., Evans, D. W., Rushton, A., & Falla, D. (2020).
 Reliability of temporal summation, thermal and pressure pain thresholds in a healthy cohort and musculoskeletal trauma population. *PLoS ONE*, *15*(5), e0233521.
 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0233521

- Neblett, R. (2018). The central sensitization inventory: A user's manual. *Journal of Applied Biobehavioral Research*, 23(2), e12123. https://doi.org/10.1111/jabr.12123
- Neogi, T. (2013). The epidemiology and impact of pain in osteoarthritis. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, *21*(9), 1145–1153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2013.03.018
- Neogi, T., Frey-Law, L., Scholz, J., Niu, J., Arendt-Nielsen, L., Woolf, C., Nevitt, M., Bradley, L., & Felson, D. T. (2015). Sensitivity and sensitisation in relation to pain severity in knee osteoarthritis: Trait or state? *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, 74(4), 682–688. https://doi.org/10.1136/annrheumdis-2013-204191
- Neogi, T., Guermazi, A., Roemer, F., Nevitt, M. C., Scholz, J., Arendt-Nielsen, L.,
 Woolf, C., Niu, J., Bradley, L. A., Quinn, E., & Frey Law, L. (2016). Association of
 Joint Inflammation with Pain Sensitization in Knee Osteoarthritis: The Multicenter
 Osteoarthritis Study. *Arthritis and Rheumatology*, 68(3), 654–661.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/art.39488
- Nishigami, T., Tanaka, K., Mibu, A., Manfuku, M., Yono, S., & Tanabe, A. (2018). Development and psychometric properties of short form of central sensitization inventory in participants with musculoskeletal pain: A cross-sectional study. *PLoS ONE*, *13*(7). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0200152
- Nuttall, F. Q. (2015). Body mass index: Obesity, BMI, and health: A critical review. *Nutrition Today*, *50*(3), 117–128. https://doi.org/10.1097/NT.000000000000022
- Ohashi, Y., Fukushima, K., Inoue, G., Uchida, K., Koyama, T., Tsuchiya, M., Uchiyama, K., Takahira, N., & Takaso, M. (2020). Central sensitization inventory scores correlate with pain at rest in patients with hip osteoarthritis: A retrospective study. *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*, 21(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12891-020-03630-6
- Osman, A., Barrios, F. X., Gutierrez, P. M., Kopper, B. A., Merrifield, T., & Grittmann, L. (2000). The pain catastrophizing scale: Further psychometric evaluation with adult samples. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 23(4), 351–365.
https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1005548801037

- Augustine, O., Barrios, F. X., Kopper, B. A., Hauptmann, W., Jones, J., & O'Neill, E. (1997). Factor structure, reliability, and validity of the pain catastrophizing scale. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 20(6), 589–605. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1025570508954
- Packham, T., Macdermid, J. C. (2013). Measurement properties of the Patient-Rated Wrist and Hand Evaluation: Rasch analysis of responses from a traumatic hand injury population. *Journal of Hand Therapy*, 26(3), 216–224. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jht.2012.12.006
- Pallant, J. F., Tennant, A. (2007). An introduction to the Rasch measurement model: An example using the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS). *British Journal* of Clinical Psychology, 46(1), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1348/014466506X96931
- Pitance, L., Piraux, E., Lannoy, B., Meeus, M., Berquin, A., Eeckhout, C., Dethier, V., Robertson, J., Meeus, M., & Roussel, N. (2016). Cross cultural adaptation, reliability and validity of the French version of the central sensitization inventory. *Manual Therapy*, 25, e83–e84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.math.2016.05.139
- Potts, J. M., Payne, C. K. (2018). Urinary Urgency in the Elderly. *Gerontology*, 64(6), 541–550. https://doi.org/10.1159/000492330
- Prodinger, B., Salzberger, T., Stucki, G., Stamm, T., & Cieza, A. (2012). Measuring Functioning in People with Fibromyalgia (FM) Based on the International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health (ICF)-A Psychometric Analysis. *Pain Practice*, *12*(4), 255–265. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1533-2500.2011.00488.x
- Quartana, P. J., Campbell, C. M., & Edwards, R. R. (2009). Pain catastrophizing a critical review. In *Expert Review of Neurotherapeutics* (Vol. 9, Issue 5, pp. 745–758). Expert Rev Neurother. https://doi.org/10.1586/ern.09.34

Racine, M., Tousignant-Laflamme, Y., Kloda, L. A., Dion, D., Dupuis, G., & Choinire,

M. (2012). A systematic literature review of 10 years of research on sex/gender and pain perception - Part 2: Do biopsychosocial factors alter pain sensitivity differently in women and men? *Pain*, *153*(3), 619–635. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2011.11.026

Raja, S. N., Carr, D. B., Cohen, M., Finnerup, N. B., Flor, H., Gibson, S., Keefe, F. J., Mogil, J. S., Ringkamp, M., Sluka, K. A., Song, X. J., Stevens, B., Sullivan, M. D., Tutelman, P. R., Ushida, T., & Vader, K. (2020). The revised International Association for the Study of Pain definition of pain: concepts, challenges, and compromises. *Pain*, *161*(9), 1976–1982. https://doi.org/10.1097/j.pain.000000000001939

- Rodriguez, C. S. (2001). Pain measurement in the elderly: A review. *Pain Management Nursing*, 2(2), 38–46. https://doi.org/10.1053/jpmn.2001.23746
- Salkind, N. (2012). Probabilistic Models for Some Intelligence and Attainment Tests. In Encyclopedia of Research Design. University of Chicago. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781412961288.n335
- Smith, M. T., Remeniuk, B., Finan, P. H., Speed, T. J., Tompkins, D. A., Robinson, M., Gonzalez, K., Bjurstrom, M. F., & Irwin, M. R. (2019). Sex differences in measures of central sensitization and pain sensitivity to experimental sleep disruption: Implications for sex differences in chronic pain. *Sleep*, 42(2), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1093/sleep/zsy209
- Srimurugan P., N., Madeleine, P., & Arendt-Nielsen, L. (2018). Relative and absolute test-retest reliabilities of pressure pain threshold in patients with knee osteoarthritis. *Scandinavian Journal of Pain*, 18(2), 229–236. https://doi.org/10.1515/sjpain-2018-0017
- Sullivan, M., Bishop, S., & Pivik, J. (1995). The pain catastrophizing scale: User Manual. *Psychological Assessment*, 7(4), 524–532. http://sullivanpainresearch.mcgill.ca/pdf/pcs/PCSManual_English.pdf

Tashani, O. A., Astita, R., Sharp, D., & Johnson, M. I. (2017). Body mass index and distribution of body fat can influence sensory detection and pain sensitivity. *European Journal of Pain (United Kingdom)*, 21(7), 1186–1196. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejp.1019

Tennant A, Horton MC, P. J. (2011). Introductory Rasch Analysis: A Workbook. Leeds, UK: Department of Rehabilitation Medicine, University of Leeds. https://www.scienceopen.com/document?vid=1a824134-b7f6-45f2-bc9ca688c27b2e3e

- Torensma, B., Thomassen, I., van Velzen, M., & in 't Veld, B. A. (2016). Pain Experience and Perception in the Obese Subject Systematic Review (Revised Version). *Obesity Surgery*, 26(3), 631–639. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11695-015-2008-9
- Van, G., Beaton, D., Hogg-Johnston, S., Hurwitz, E., & Tennant, A. (2009). Rasch analysis provides new insights into the measurement properties of the neck disability index. *Arthritis Care and Research*, 61(4), 544–551. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.24399
- Vergara, M., Sicilia, B., Prieto, L., Casellas, F., Ramos, A., Gomollón, F., & Calvet, X. (2016). Development and validation of the short Crohn's disease work disability questionnaire. *Inflammatory Bowel Diseases*, 22(4), 955–962. https://doi.org/10.1097/MIB.00000000000678
- Yunus, M. B. (2007). Fibromyalgia and Overlapping Disorders: The Unifying Concept of Central Sensitivity Syndromes. *Seminars in Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 36(6), 339– 356. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semarthrit.2006.12.009

Appendix A: Rasch informed rescoring key

CSI questionnaires with complete answers, the following table can be used to convert raw scores to a more precise value.

Rasch transformed scores:

Raw		Std	Rasch	Transformed
Score	Location	Error	rescored	scores
1	-4.18	0.82	0.00	1.00
2	-3.67	0.64	4.14	5.14
3	-3.32	0.54	6.92	7.92
4	-3.06	0.48	9.01	10.01
5	-2.85	0.44	10.71	11.71
6	-2.67	0.40	12.15	13.15
7	-2.52	0.38	13.39	14.39
8	-2.38	0.36	14.50	15.50
9	-2.25	0.34	15.50	16.50
10	-2.14	0.33	16.41	17.41
11	-2.04	0.31	17.25	18.25
12	-1.94	0.30	18.02	19.02
13	-1.85	0.29	18.75	19.75
14	-1.76	0.28	19.43	20.43
15	-1.68	0.27	20.07	21.07
16	-1.61	0.27	20.68	21.68
17	-1.54	0.26	21.25	22.25
18	-1.47	0.25	21.81	22.81
19	-1.40	0.25	22.33	23.33
20	-1.34	0.24	22.84	23.84
21	-1.28	0.24	23.32	24.32
22	-1.22	0.24	23.79	24.79
23	-1.17	0.23	24.24	25.24
24	-1.11	0.23	24.68	25.68
25	-1.06	0.22	25.10	26.10
26	-1.01	0.22	25.51	26.51
27	-0.96	0.22	25.90	26.90
28	-0.91	0.21	26.30	27.30
29	-0.86	0.21	26.68	27.68

-0.82	0.21	27.05	28.05
			28.41
			28.76
			29.11
			29.45
			29.78
			30.11
			30.43
			30.75
			31.07
			31.37
			31.68
			31.98
			32.28
			32.58
			32.86
			33.15
			33.44
			33.73
			34.02
			34.30
			34.59
			34.87
			35.15
			35.44
			35.72
			36.01
			36.29
			36.58
			36.88
			37.17
			37.47
			37.76
			38.07
			38.38
			38.69
0.54			39.01
	0.20		39.33
0.62	0.20	38.67	39.67
0.66	0.20	39.01	40.01
	0.58 0.62	-0.770.21-0.730.21-0.680.20-0.640.20-0.560.20-0.520.20-0.520.20-0.440.19-0.440.19-0.430.19-0.360.19-0.370.19-0.290.19-0.250.19-0.250.19-0.250.19-0.250.19-0.140.19-0.150.19-0.140.19-0.150.19-0.160.19-0.170.19-0.100.180.020.180.050.190.100.190.110.190.120.190.130.190.140.190.150.190.160.190.170.190.310.190.350.190.350.190.360.190.370.190.380.190.350.190.500.190.540.200.580.200.620.20	-0.770.2127.41-0.730.2127.76-0.680.2028.11-0.640.2028.45-0.600.2028.78-0.560.2029.11-0.520.2029.43-0.440.1930.07-0.440.1930.37-0.360.1930.88-0.290.1931.28-0.290.1931.86-0.200.1931.86-0.210.1932.15-0.440.1932.73-0.250.1931.86-0.220.1931.86-0.180.1932.73-0.700.1933.02-0.040.1933.30-0.050.1833.870.060.1934.150.100.1934.440.130.1935.290.240.1935.290.240.1935.880.310.1936.760.420.1937.690.540.2038.010.580.2038.330.620.2038.67

70	0.71	0.21	39.35	40.35
71	0.75	0.21	39.70	40.70
72	0.80	0.21	40.07	41.07
73	0.84	0.21	40.44	41.44
74	0.89	0.22	40.83	41.83
75	0.94	0.22	41.23	42.23
76	0.99	0.23	41.64	42.64
77	1.05	0.23	42.07	43.07
78	1.10	0.23	42.52	43.52
79	1.16	0.24	42.99	43.99
80	1.22	0.25	43.47	44.47
81	1.28	0.25	43.99	44.99
82	1.35	0.26	44.52	45.52
83	1.42	0.27	45.09	46.09
84	1.50	0.27	45.69	46.69
85	1.58	0.28	46.33	47.33
86	1.66	0.29	47.01	48.01
87	1.75	0.30	47.74	48.74
88	1.85	0.31	48.52	49.52
89	1.95	0.33	49.37	50.37
90	2.07	0.34	50.30	51.30
91	2.20	0.36	51.32	52.32
92	2.34	0.38	52.46	53.46
93	2.50	0.41	53.75	54.75
94	2.68	0.44	55.24	56.24
95	2.90	0.49	57.00	58.00
96	3.17	0.55	59.18	60.18
97	3.53	0.65	62.04	63.04
98	4.06	0.82	66.31	67.31
99	5.29	1.38	76.18	77.18
100	8.13	3.15	99.00	100.00

CHAPTER 3 : STUDY 2

Assessing Validity of the Original and Rasch Versions of the Central Sensitization

Inventory with Psychophysical Tests in People with Knee Osteoarthritis

Title:

Assessing Validity of the Original and Rasch Versions of the Central Sensitization Inventory with Psychophysical Tests in People with Knee Osteoarthritis

Author Information:

Naym U. Roby, MSc Candidate, School of Rehabilitation Science, McMaster University, Hamilton, ON, Canada. Email: robyn1@mcmaster.ca

Tara Packham, Assistant Professor, School of Rehabilitation Science, McMaster University, Hamilton, ON, Canada. Email: <u>packhamt@mcmaster.ca</u>

Joy C. MacDermid, Professor, Physical Therapy and Surgery, Western University, London, ON, Canada. Email: <u>jmacderm@uwo.ca</u>

Lisa C. Carlesso, Assistant Professor, School of Rehabilitation Science, McMaster University, Hamilton, ON, Canada. Email: <u>carlesl@mcmaster.ca</u>

Corresponding author: Lisa Carlesso

School of Rehabilitation Science Faculty of Health Sciences, McMaster University 1400 Main St. W, IAHS 441 Hamilton, ON Canada L8S 1C7 Telephone: 905 525 9140 Fax: 905-524-0069

Abstract

Background: We recently performed a Rasch analysis of the Central sensitization inventory (CSI) in people with KOA. This study aimed to determine the extent of agreement between the original CSI and the Rasch analyzed version (RC-CSI) and to explore the association of both versions with psychophysical tests and their respective sensitivity and specificity.

Methods: Patients with KOA enrolled in a multicenter cohort study completed the original CSI and RC-CSI and psychophysical tests i.e. Pressure pain thresholds (PPTs), Temporal Summation, Conditioned pain modulation using standardized protocols. Bland-Altman analyses assessed the agreement between the original CSI and the RC-CSI; Spearman correlations and chi-square analysis evaluated the association between the two CSI scores and psychophysical tests. A CSI cut point of 40 and the RC-CSI cut-point of 31.37 was used. Receiver Operating Characteristic curves and the resulting sensitivity and specificity with psychophysical tests were also analyzed.

Results: 293 participants were included (58.7% female, mean age of 63.6 and BMI 31.9 kg/m²). The original CSI & RC-CSI mean difference 3.3/8.2, t (292) = 8.84(p < .001) was significantly different indicating a small bias. Small but significant inverse correlations were found for the original CSI and RC-CSI scores with PPTs at the forearm and patella. The largest area under the curve suggested cut-points of 23 (CSI) and 25 (RC-CSI) with 80.9% sensitivity and 38.5% specificity.

Conclusions: The Original CSI and RC-CSI should not be used interchangeably. Our results indicate little clinical value in using the RC-CSI in people with KOA.

3.1 Introduction:

Knee osteoarthritis (OA) is a major cause of disability that is slowly progressive (Driban et al., 2020) and highly prevalent among older adults (Cui et al., 2020a). KOA accounts for 83% of the total OA burden globally (Vos et al., 2012) and has doubled in prevalence since the mid-20th century (Wallace et al., 2017). In 2020, the pooled global prevalence of KOA was 22.9% (95% CI, 19.8%-26.1%) in individuals aged 40 and over (Cui et al., 2020b). The most common feature of KOA is moderate to severe persistent pain (Neogi, 2013). About 30% of people with KOA develop an increased sensitivity to pain which can result from altered excitability of neurons in the central nervous system leading to central sensitization (CS) (Woolf, 2011). The presence of CS in people with KOA is evidenced by hyperalgesia at local and remote sites (Fingleton et al., 2015). The intrinsic risk of developing CS in those with end-stage disease has been estimated to be approximately 20% (Petersen et al., 2015).

There is no gold standard for assessing CS in humans. Psychophysical tests such as pressure pain thresholds (PPT) and patient-reported methods known as Central Sensitization Inventory (CSI) are available (Boer et al., 2021). Psychophysical tests are valid and reliable, (Geber et al., 2011; Suokas et al., 2012) but these tests are time-consuming, and are rarely performed in clinical settings due to the high costs of equipment and challenges with interpretation with so many protocols being used (Lluch et al., 2013; Rankin et al., 2021). Therefore, patient-reported methods to measure CS have been developed as a clinician-friendly measure. The CSI was developed to describe the phenomenon of CS in patients with Central Sensitivity Syndromes, a group of nonspecific

disorders such as fibromyalgia, chronic low back pain, temporomandibular joint disorder, migraine and tension headache, myofascial pain syndrome, and some chronic pelvic pain disorders (Mayer et al., 2012a). CSI was originally developed as a screening tool (Mayer et al., 2012b) and is easy to administer in patients experiencing CS signs and symptoms (Caumo et al., 2017). The CSI has been reported to have strong internal consistency reliability (Cronbach alpha =0.92) (Cuesta-Vargas et al., 2018) and demonstrates construct validity (80%) with pain severity, physical function, and anxiodepressive symptoms in patients with chronic pain (Chiarotto et al., 2018): however, persons with KOA were not used in the development of the CSI.

Given the prevalence and risk of CS in people with KOA, the CSI could be a viable tool for clinicians to use with this population. Our previous studies of the CSI in people with KOA indicated better association of the CSI with somatization, anxiodepressive symptoms, and WSP compared to psychophysical tests (Gervais-Hupé et al., 2018). In addition, Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) analysis of the CSI with psychophysical tests suggested lower values for the CSI cut score with only moderate sensitivity and high specificity (Gervais-Hupé et al., 2018). In light of these results, we recently conducted a Rasch analysis of the CSI in people with KOA where we included variables specific to the pain experience such as pain catastrophizing, pressure pain thresholds, temporal summation and pain intensity. We found that the CSI was able to fit the Rasch model after rescoring several items while retaining all 25 items (Roby et al., 2022). We also found that the CSI was unidimensional. However, results suggested that the users of the CSI should be aware of the potential for differences in scoring across age groups for the frequent

urination item. Significant differences in CSI scores were found across different scores of the Pain Catastrophizing Scale (PCS) and pressure pain thresholds (PPT) at the knee. There is, therefore a need to assess the validity of the Rasch analyzed version of the CSI in people with KOA to evaluate its agreement with the original scale and its validity with psychophysical tests.

The objectives of this study were to determine (1) the extent of agreement between the original version of the CSI and the Rasch analyzed version. (2) the association between the original CSI or the RC-CSI with psychophysical tests, (3) the sensitivity (Sn) and specificity (Sp) of the original version of the CSI and the RC-CSI in identifying patients with signs of CS as measured by psychophysical tests.

3.2 Methods:

We performed a secondary analysis of data from a cross-sectional cohort study. Study participants were recruited from three major university-affiliated hospitals in Montreal, Quebec, Canada: Hôpital Maisonneuve-Rosemont (HMR), Hôpital Jean-Talon (HJT), and the Centre Hospitalier de l'Université du Montreal. Inclusion criteria were patients at least 40 years old, having a first-time consultation with an orthopedic surgeon, who was diagnosed with KOA according to American College of Rheumatology criteria. Exclusion criteria were any patients presenting with a systemic inflammatory condition disorder, severe cardiac or vascular condition, having suffered significant trauma to the affected knee in the previous year, or could not provide informed consent or understand study questionnaires.

Measures:

Self-report measures:

The Central sensitization inventory is a self-reported measure identifying symptoms associated with CS or central sensitivity syndromes (CSS) using 25 items scored on a five-point Likert scale from 0 to 4 with a total score of 100 (Mayer et al., 2012a). The questionnaire inquires about CS related symptoms such as widespread pain, abdominal pain, fatigue, poor sleep, headaches, anxiety, depression and poor memory or concentration (Mayer et al., 2012a; Neblett, 2018). A receiver operating characteristic analysis showed a CSI score of 40/100 in patients with CSS and chronic pain (area under the curve = 0.86, sensitivity = 81%, specificity = 75%) (Neblett et al., 2013a). For the purposes of the analysis, we used a Rasch recalibrated score of 31.37 (Roby et al., 2022).

Psychophysical Tests:

A research assistant was trained in a standardized testing protocol and all tests were conducted at the index knee and the volar aspect of the contralateral forearm with a delay of 3 min between tests to avoid temporal summation (TS).

Pressure pain thresholds (PPT) were used to measure deep muscular tissue sensitivity by an electronic hand-held algometer with a 1 cm^2 probe (Wagner Instruments, CT). Measurements were taken at the forearm and patella to assess central and peripheral sensitization (Neogi et al., 2015). The pressure was applied at a rate of 0.5 kg/s until respondents verbally indicated they felt the sensation change from pressure to pain (Neogi et al., 2016). The average of three trials generated a mean value. Tertiles were then created where the lowest tertile represented the most sensitivity and the highest tertile indicated the least sensitivity. PPTs have demonstrated good relative and absolute test-retest reliability in patients with KOA (Srimurugan Pratheep et al., 2018).

Temporal summation is a measure of wind-up in the central nervous system whereby two or more weaker stimuli sum to create a stronger single stimuli (Eide, 2000; Staud et al., 2006). It was measured at the forearm and patella by a weighted Von Frey monofilament of 60g (1 stimulus/second) using a previously reported protocol (Neogi et al., 2015, 2016). An initial 4 taps were applied and the patient provided a pain rating out of 10. Next, a train of 30 consecutive stimuli were applied in the same manner after which a second pain rating was provided. TS was calculated by subtracting the initial pain rating from the second. Those with positive numbers were classified as having CS with scores≤0 considered normal (Neogi et al., 2016). TS has been shown to have moderate to good reliability (ICC range 0.69-0.91) for patients with musculoskeletal injury (Middlebrook et al., 2020).

Conditioned pain modulation (CPM) is a psychophysical experimental measure of the endogenous pain inhibitory pathway and consists of the evaluation of a painful test stimulus followed by a second painful conditioning stimulus (Yarnitsky et al., 2010). First, an ascending measure of PPT was evaluated at the anterior shin on the affected knee with a verbal pain rating of 4 out of 10. Next, a Medoc TSAII Neurosensory Analyzer was used for 1 min at the opposite volar forearm with conditioning stimulus in the form of cold pain to produce a minimum verbal pain rating of 6 out of 10. At the end, PPT was reevaluated in the same way and an index was created by subtracting the first PPT reading from the

last. The negative and positive values indicated pain inhibition and pain facilitation respectively where positive values indicated the presence of CS.

3.3 Analysis:

Descriptive analysis was performed using means and standard deviation for continuous variables and proportions for dichotomous variables. For our first objective, we assessed the agreement between the original version of the CSI and the Rasch analyzed version (RC-CSI) using a Bland-Altman analysis. This consisted of the one sample t-test which would inform examination of a scatterplot for bias. For our second objective, the association between the original CSI, RC-CSI, and psychophysical tests was evaluated using Spearman correlations and chi-square analysis. Lastly, we evaluated ROC curves and the resulting sensitivity and specificity for the scores of the CSI and RC-CSI and the presence or absence of CS as previously defined by PPT, TS, and CPM tests. The benchmarks for an area under the curve (AUC) analysis are considered as follows: excellent (0.9-1), good (0.8-0.9), fair (0.7-0.8), poor (0.6-0.7) and failed (0.5-0.6) (Akobeng, 2007; Metz, 1978; Vanderlooy et al., 2008). Chi-square analysis was used to evaluate the association between the CSI cut point of 40, the RC-CSI cut-point of 31.37 and the presence or absence of CS as identified by PPT, TS, and CPM. Fisher's exact test was used when the expected cell count is less than five. All analyses were conducted using SPSS Version 23.

3.4 Results:

A total of 293 KOA patients were included for the analysis; 58.7% of them were female with a mean age of 63.6. Almost half (49.1%) of the total participants met the criteria for obesity (mean $31.86 \text{kg/m}^2 \pm 8.63$) (CDC, 2012; Nuttall, 2015) The lowest tertiles of the

PPT scores at the forearm and patella indicating the presence of CS were 1.46 mean (± 0.21) and 2.03 mean (± 0.63) respectively. Moreover, 86% of the patients showed the presence of CS with positive TS values in patella and forearm. (Table-1)

	Mean (SD)
Age	63.65(9.57)
BMI, kgm ²	31.86(8.63)
Sex, Female	172(58.7)
RC-CSI 0/100	27.51(7.27)
Original CSI 0/100	30.78(14.33)
PPT, forearm (n=271) most sensitive	1.46 (0.21)kg/cm ²
PPT, patella (n=274), most sensitive	$2.03(0.63) \text{ kg/cm}^2$
TS, forearm (n=271), +CS	14.63(14.45)
TS, patella (n=273), +CS	15.25(13.09)
CPM (difference of PPT2- PPT1)	4.84(9.82) kg/cm ²

 Table 1 Descriptive statistics (n=293)

Bland Altman Analysis:

The original CSI & RC-CSI mean difference 3.3/8.2, t (292) = 8.84(p < .001) was significantly different indicating a small bias and a lack of agreement between the scores of the two versions. We proceeded with a confirmatory visual inspection of the

scatterplot which suggested the mean difference between the two versions increases as the average score of the Original CSI and RC-CSI increases (Appendix A figure 1). The appearance of overlapping data that are somewhat linear in shape (not scattered), along with the data not being close to 0 suggests the presence of bias and confirms a lack of agreement between the two measures.

The histogram (Appendix A) showed almost 78% of these data had a mean difference between 10 and -10. The chart further reveals that there are differing proportions of values above and below a difference of zero: 58.4% above and 41.6% below for the average CSI and RC-CSI. This is concordant with the scatter plot and suggested no agreement as most observations are different.

Association of the CSI and RC-CSI with Psychophysical Tests:

A small but significant inverse correlation was found such that higher original CSI scores were associated with lower PPTs at the forearm (r = -0.25, 95%CI [-0.35, -0.14], p = 0.001) and patella (r = -0.34, 95%CI [-0.44, -0.24], p = 0.001) and with CPM (r = -0.12, 95%CI [-0.23, -0.01], p = 0.044). Similarly, the higher RC-CSI scores were also small and negatively correlated with lower PPT patella (rs = -0.29, 95%CI [-0.39, -0.18], p = 0.001) and forearm (r = -0.21, 95%CI [-0.31, -0.10], p = 0.001) at the patella, but CPM was not significant. There was no significant association with TS at either site for both original CSI and RC-CSI. (Table 2)

Table 2 Association of CSI scores with PPT, TS and CPM

		PPT-	PPT -			
		forearm	patella	TS forearm-	TS patella	СРМ
Original	Pearson	25**	34**	01	02	12*
CSI	Correlation	25	34	01	.02	12
RC-CSI)	Pearson	21**	29**	02	02	10
	Correlation	21	27	02	02	10

** Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

* Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

Furthermore, similar results were found after Chi square analysis demonstrating significant associations between the original CSI or RC-CSI cut points and presence or absence of CS through PPT in both patella ($X^2 = 9.194$, p = 0.002) and forearm ($X^2 = 9.739$, p = 0.002). However, the strength of the relationship was positive and negligible Phi= r<0.19. Findings for TS at the forearm ($X^2 = 3.987$, p = 0.046) and CPM ($X^2 = 0.411$, p = 0.522) with both CSI cut scores showed a non-significant negative association (Phi = r<-0.19). (Table 3)

Table:3 Chi square analysis between original CSI and RC-CSI cut points and signs of CS	
measured by psychophysical tests	

			Likelihood Ratio	Phi (p
CSI	QST	X^2 (P value)	(P value)	value)
				0.184(0.00
	PPT FA	9.194(0.002)	8.899(.003)	2)
				0.189(0.00
	PPT PAT	9.739(0.002)	9.433(0.002)	2)
CSI cut point 40 or				-
				0.126(0.03
RC- CSI cut point	TS FA	4.288(0.038)	3.987 (0.046)	8)
				0.004(0.94
	TS PAT	0.004(0.949)	0.004(0.949)	9)
				-
				0.039(0.52
	СРМ	0.411(0.522)	0.407(0.524)	2)

Sensitivity and Specificity of the CSI and the RC-CSI:

ROC curve analyses showed a statistically significant area under-the-curve (AUC) between the CSI cut point of 40 or RC-CSI cut point of 31.37 and PPT at the forearm (AUC = 0.646, p = 0.001) and PPT at the patella (AUC =0.631, p = 0.001). However, none of the AUC values met thresholds for acceptability. No other findings were statistically significant. The AUC for PPT at the forearm suggested cut-points of 23 for the original CSI and 25 for the RC-CSI (Sn 80.9%, Sp 38.5%). Similarly for PPT at the patella, cut-points of 23 for the original CSI and 25 for the RC-CSI were observed (Sn 75.8%, Sp 36.1%). (Tables 4 and 5 and Fig. 2)

		AUC (P value)	95% CI
	PPT FA	0.646(0.001)	0.576-0.715
CSI cut point 40 or	PPT PAT	0.631(0.001)	0.559-0.703
RC- CSI cut point	TS FA	0.453(0.354)	0.347-0.558
31.37	СРМ	0.431(0.068)	0.360-0.501

Table: 4 ROC curve analyses with AUC values



Fig:1 Receiver Operating Curves between CSI Scores and signs of CS measured by psychophysical tests. *PPT FA* pressure pain threshold at the forearm, *PPT PAT* pressure pain threshold at the patella, *TS FA* temporal summation at the forearm, *CPM* conditioned pain modulation.

	PPT_FA		
	CS Present	CS Absent	
Original CSI ≥23 or RC-	72 (80.9%)	112 (61.5%)	
CSI≥25			
Original CSI <23 or RC-	17 (19.1)	70 (38.5%)	
CSI <25			
	PPT_PAT		
Original CSI ≥23 or RC-	91 (75.8%)	117 (63.9%)	
CSI≥25		117 (05.570)	
Original CSI <23 or RC-	22 (24.2%)	66 (36.1%)	
CSI <25		00 (30.170)	

Table 5: Sensitivity and specificity of versions of CSI and PPT using suggested cut-points

3.5 Discussion:

We found a lack of agreement between the original and Rasch calibrated CSI, as well as the small associations with psychophysical tests in a cohort of patients with KOA. Despite the Rasch analysis of the RC-CSI including pain related variables, our Bland-Altman analysis found that the original CSI and RC-CSI lacked agreement and showed the presence of bias. In considering the impact of the bias within a clinical context, the average discrepancy between the original CSI and RC-CSI was not sufficiently large at just over 3 points. However, the difference increased as the average increased, and the interval of the limits of agreement was quite wide spanning 30 points. This difference becomes concerning given previously established cut scores and subgroup scores to represent the severity of CS (Neblett et al., 2013b), suggesting that a patient who is subclinical or mild could be misclassified as severe or extreme. Due to the size and unpredictable nature of the bias between measures, our findings therefore suggest that the two measures should not be used interchangeably. These differences could be due to the variations in the rescored items and the associated 'difficulty' level of the items.

Similar to our previous study of the original CSI, we found that both the original and RC-CSI scores had weak but significant correlations with PPT and CPM testing, but not TS. We had hypothesized that by specifically including person factor variables associated with pain in the Rasch version, we would see stronger correlations with psychophysical tests, but this was not the case. Similar findings in different MSK populations have been reported by others including those with nonspecific chronic spinal pain and shoulder pain (Kregel et al., 2018a; Coronado et al., 2018a) No associations with CPM were reported in the former. It is possible that any differences in our findings may be due to different sample sizes and populations, and that variances in correlations may reflect the CSI's lack of ability to identify changes to the nervous system related to CS: accordingly, several studies have reported it to be more strongly correlated with psychological constructs (Coronado et al., 2018b; Gervais-Hupé et al., 2018; Hendriks et al., 2020; Kregel et al., 2018b). Previous studies have shown robust evidence in identifying CS by QST (e.g PPT, TS, CPM) (Eckert et al., 2017; Siao et al., 2003; Zakir et al., 2016). The CSI was created and validated in people with central sensitivity syndrome (Neblett et al., 2013c, 2015) and has been validated with QST in different musculoskeletal conditions (Nishigami et al., 2018; Scerbo et al., 2018). Admittedly there are challenges to validating the CSI and QST against each

other as neither are gold standards for measuring CS. Both measures are based on differing definitions of CS, so it is not surprising that they may measure different aspects of CS. Validating the CSI and QST in this way provides clinicians with important information to consider when conducting a comprehensive assessment of CS, including awareness of each measures limitations.

Our ROC curve analyses indicated poor benchmark and cut-scores that are lower than the recommended threshold of the original CSI (cut point 40) or the corresponding RC-CSI (cut point 31.4). Our results suggest cut scores of 23 for the original CSI and 25 for the RC-CSI which provide identical sensitivity and specificity with PPT testing at the forearm and patella respectively. Our previous findings for the original CSI have similar sensitivity but slightly lower specificity with PPT patella in patients with KOA (Gervais-Hupé et al., 2018). Neblett et al. found high sensitivity (83%) and moderate specificity (55%) when testing the CSI's ability to detect central sensitivity syndrome (Neblett et al., 2015). These findings in combination with those of the Bland Altman analysis, lead us to conclude that there is no added benefit to using the RC-CSI. We therefore recommend that clinicians continue to use the original version of the CSI as part of a comprehensive toolkit to identify the multifaceted nature of CS.

The main strengths of this study are its assessment and consideration of the value of a Rasch calibrated version of the CSI compared to the original version in people with KOA. Our results further inform clinical practice by suggesting that the original version is preferable to use over the RC-CSI, however clinicians should be aware of the potential for false positives when using it which could lead to overtreatment and medicalization of

85

patients. Limitations of this work include the sample recruited from orthopaedic practices in a single city in Canada which restricts the generalizability of study findings. Typically, Rasch analysis leads to improved measures with increased precision for statistical calculations: but the low level of CS in the overall sample may have led to over-adjustment to impose the expected Guttman pattern due to a lack of variability across participants responses. The resultant lack of discrimination for cross-sectional screening of the Rasch version should not be interpreted to infer that interval level scaling is not important for evaluation over time. However, our results should be validated in an external cohort of patients with KOA.

3.6 Conclusion:

In conclusion, the original CSI should continue to be used with individual clients as our preliminary findings suggest that there is no added benefit to using the RC-CSI. Other studies are needed to confirm our findings in people with KOA. As this is the first comparison of the CSI and RC-CSI, future studies should examine their agreement and validity in external cohorts including the appropriateness of the lower cut score at identifying CS in people with KOA. This will help to minimize false positives to assure that patients with CS are provided with the most appropriate and effective treatment.

Reference:

- Akobeng, A. K. (2007). Understanding diagnostic tests 3: Receiver operating characteristic curves. *Acta Paediatrica (Oslo, Norway : 1992)*, 96(5), 644–647. https://doi.org/10.1111/J.1651-2227.2006.00178.X
- Caumo, W., Antunes, L. C., Elkfury, J. L., Herbstrith, E. G., Sipmann, R. B., Souza, A., Torres, I. L. S., Dos Santos, V. S., & Neblett, R. (2017). The Central Sensitization Inventory validated and adapted for a Brazilian population: psychometric properties and its relationship with brain-derived neurotrophic factor. *Journal of Pain Research*, *10*, 2109–2122. https://doi.org/10.2147/JPR.S131479
- CDC. (2012). Defining adult overweight and obesity. *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, 8–9. https://www.cdc.gov/obesity/adult/defining.html
- Chiarotto, A., Viti, C., Sulli, A., Cutolo, M., Testa, M., & Piscitelli, D. (2018). Crosscultural adaptation and validity of the Italian version of the Central Sensitization Inventory. *Musculoskeletal Science and Practice*, 37, 20–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.msksp.2018.06.005
- Coronado, R. A., & George, S. Z. (2018). The Central Sensitization Inventory and Pain Sensitivity Questionnaire: An exploration of construct validity and associations with widespread pain sensitivity among individuals with shoulder pain. *Musculoskeletal Science & Practice*, *36*, 61–67. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.MSKSP.2018.04.009
- Cuesta-Vargas, A. I., Neblett, R., Chiarotto, A., Kregel, J., Nijs, J., van Wilgen, C. P., Pitance, L., Knezevic, A., Gatchel, R. J., Mayer, T. G., Viti, C., Roldan-Jiménez, C.,

Testa, M., Caumo, W., Jeremic-Knezevic, M., & Luciano, J. V. (2018). Dimensionality and Reliability of the Central Sensitization Inventory in a Pooled Multicountry Sample. *Journal of Pain*, *19*(3), 317–329. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2017.11.006

- Cui, A., Li, H., Wang, D., Zhong, J., Chen, Y., & Lu, H. (2020a). Global, regional prevalence, incidence and risk factors of knee osteoarthritis in population-based studies. *EClinicalMedicine*, 29–30, 100587. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2020.100587
- Boer, C., Terluin, B., van der Wouden, J. C., Blankenstein, A. H., & van der Horst, H. E.
 (2021). Tests for central sensitization in general practice: a Delphi study. *BMC Family Practice*, 22(1), 206. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12875-021-01539-0
- Driban, J. B., Harkey, M. S., Barbe, M. F., Ward, R. J., MacKay, J. W., Davis, J. E., Lu,
 B., Price, L. L., Eaton, C. B., Lo, G. H., & McAlindon, T. E. (2020). Risk factors and the natural history of accelerated knee osteoarthritis: a narrative review. *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders 2020 21:1*, *21*(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/S12891-020-03367-2
- Eckert, N. R., Vierck, C. J., Simon, C. B., Calderon, S., Cruz-Almeida, Y., Staud, R.,
 Fillingim, R. B., & Riley, J. L. (2017). Methodological Considerations for the
 Temporal Summation of Second Pain. *The Journal of Pain : Official Journal of the American Pain Society*, 18(12), 1488. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JPAIN.2017.07.009

Eide, P. K. (2000). Wind-up and the NMDA receptor complex from a clinical

perspective. In *European Journal of Pain* (Vol. 4, Issue 1, pp. 5–15). Eur J Pain. https://doi.org/10.1053/eujp.1999.0154

Fingleton, C., Smart, K., Moloney, N., Fullen, B. M., & Doody, C. (2015). Pain sensitization in people with knee osteoarthritis: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*, 23(7), 1043–1056. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2015.02.163

- Geber, C., Klein, T., Azad, S., Birklein, F., Gierthmühlen, J., Huge, V., Lauchart, M., Nitzsche, D., Stengel, M., Valet, M., Baron, R., Maier, C., Tölle, T., & Treede, R. D. (2011). Test-retest and interobserver reliability of quantitative sensory testing according to the protocol of the German Research Network on Neuropathic Pain (DFNS): A multi-centre study. *Pain*, *152*(3), 548–556. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2010.11.013
- Gervais-Hupé, J., Pollice, J., Sadi, J., & Carlesso, L. C. (2018). Validity of the central sensitization inventory with measures of sensitization in people with knee osteoarthritis. *Clinical Rheumatology*, *37*(11), 3125–3132. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10067-018-4279-8

Hendriks, E., Voogt, L., Lenoir, D., Coppieters, I., & Ickmans, K. (2020). Convergent
Validity of the Central Sensitization Inventory in Chronic Whiplash-Associated
Disorders; Associations with Quantitative Sensory Testing, Pain Intensity, Fatigue,
and Psychosocial Factors. *Pain Medicine (Malden, Mass.)*, 21(12), 3401–3412.
https://doi.org/10.1093/PM/PNAA276

- Kregel, J., Schumacher, C., Dolphens, M., Malfliet, A., Goubert, D., Lenoir, D., Cagnie, B., Meeus, M., & Coppieters, I. (2018). Convergent Validity of the Dutch Central Sensitization Inventory: Associations with Psychophysical Pain Measures, Quality of Life, Disability, and Pain Cognitions in Patients with Chronic Spinal Pain. *Pain Practice : The Official Journal of World Institute of Pain*, *18*(6), 777–787. https://doi.org/10.1111/PAPR.12672
- Lluch, G., E., Nijs, J., Torres-Cueco, R., & López Cubas, C. (2013). Pain treatment for patients with osteoarthritis and central sensitization. *Physical Therapy*, 93(6), 842– 851. https://doi.org/10.2522/PTJ.20120253
- Mayer, T. G., Neblett, R., Cohen, H., Howard, K. J., Choi, Y. H., Williams, M. J., Perez, Y., & Gatchel, R. J. (2012). The Development and Psychometric Validation of the Central Sensitization Inventory. *Pain Practice*, *12*(4), 276–285. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1533-2500.2011.00493.x
- Metz, C. E. (1978). Basic principles of ROC analysis. *Seminars in Nuclear Medicine*, 8(4), 283–298. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-2998(78)80014-2
- Middlebrook, N., Heneghan, N. R., Evans, D. W., Rushton, A., & Falla, D. (2020).
 Reliability of temporal summation, thermal and pressure pain thresholds in a healthy cohort and musculoskeletal trauma population. *PLoS ONE*, *15*(5), e0233521.
 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0233521
- Neblett, R. (2018). The central sensitization inventory: A user's manual. *Journal of Applied Biobehavioral Research*, 23(2), e12123. https://doi.org/10.1111/jabr.12123

- Neblett, R., Cohen, H., Choi, Y., Hartzell, M. M., Williams, M., Mayer, T. G., & Gatchel, R. J. (2013a). The central sensitization inventory (CSI): Establishing clinically significant values for identifying central sensitivity syndromes in an outpatient chronic pain sample. *Journal of Pain*, *14*(5), 438–445. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2012.11.012
- Neblett, R., Hartzell, M. M., Cohen, H., Mayer, T. G., Williams, M., Choi, Y. H., & Gatchel, R. J. (2015). Ability of the central sensitization inventory to identify central sensitivity syndromes in an outpatient chronic pain sample. *Clinical Journal of Pain*, *31*(4), 323–332. https://doi.org/10.1097/AJP.000000000000113
- Neogi, T. (2013). The epidemiology and impact of pain in osteoarthritis. *Osteoarthritis* and Cartilage, 21(9), 1145–1153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2013.03.018
- Neogi, T., Frey-Law, L., Scholz, J., Niu, J., Arendt-Nielsen, L., Woolf, C., Nevitt, M., Bradley, L., & Felson, D. T. (2015). Sensitivity and sensitisation in relation to pain severity in knee osteoarthritis: Trait or state? *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, 74(4), 682–688. https://doi.org/10.1136/annrheumdis-2013-204191
- Neogi, T., Guermazi, A., Roemer, F., Nevitt, M. C., Scholz, J., Arendt-Nielsen, L.,
 Woolf, C., Niu, J., Bradley, L. A., Quinn, E., & Frey Law, L. (2016). Association of
 Joint Inflammation with Pain Sensitization in Knee Osteoarthritis: The Multicenter
 Osteoarthritis Study. *Arthritis and Rheumatology*, 68(3), 654–661.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/art.39488

Nishigami, T., Tanaka, K., Mibu, A., Manfuku, M., Yono, S., & Tanabe, A. (2018).

Development and psychometric properties of short form of central sensitization inventory in participants with musculoskeletal pain: A cross-sectional study. *PLOS ONE*, *13*(7), e0200152. https://doi.org/10.1371/JOURNAL.PONE.0200152

- Nuttall, F. Q. (2015). Body mass index: Obesity, BMI, and health: A critical review. *Nutrition Today*, *50*(3), 117–128. https://doi.org/10.1097/NT.000000000000002
- Petersen, K. K., Arendt-Nielsen, L., Simonsen, O., Wilder-Smith, O., & Laursen, M. B. (2015). Presurgical assessment of temporal summation of pain predicts the development of chronic postoperative pain 12 months after total knee replacement. *Pain*, *156*(1), 55–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.0000000000022
- Rankin, J., Rudy-Froese, B., Hoyt, C., Ramsahoi, K., Gareau, L., Howatt, W., &
 Carlesso, L. (2021). Quantitative Sensory Testing Protocols to Evaluate Central and
 Peripheral Sensitization in KOA: A Scoping Review. *Pain Medicine*.
 https://doi.org/10.1093/pm/pnab285
- Roby, N. U., Packham, T. L., MacDermid, J. C., & Carlesso, L., (2022). Validity of the Central Sensitization Inventory (CSI) through Rasch analysis in patients with knee osteoarthritis. *Clinical Rheumatology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10067-022-06248-2
- Scerbo, T., Colasurdo, J., Dunn, S., Unger, J., Nijs, J., & Cook, C. (2018). Measurement Properties of the Central Sensitization Inventory: A Systematic Review. *Pain Practice : The Official Journal of World Institute of Pain*, 18(4), 544–554. https://doi.org/10.1111/PAPR.12636

- Siao, P., & Cros, D. P. (2003). Quantitative sensory testing. *Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation Clinics of North America*, 14(2), 261–286. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1047-9651(02)00122-5
- Srimurugan P., N., Madeleine, P., & Arendt-Nielsen, L. (2018). Relative and absolute test-retest reliabilities of pressure pain threshold in patients with knee osteoarthritis. *Scandinavian Journal of Pain*, 18(2), 229–236. https://doi.org/10.1515/sjpain-2018-0017
- Staud, R., Price, D. D., & Fillingim, R. B. (2006). Advanced Continuous-Contact Heat Pulse Design for Efficient Temporal Summation of Second Pain (Windup). *Journal* of Pain, 7(8), 575–582. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2006.02.005
- Suokas, A. K., Walsh, D. A., McWilliams, D. F., Condon, L., Moreton, B., Wylde, V., Arendt-Nielsen, L., & Zhang, W. (2012). Quantitative sensory testing in painful osteoarthritis: A systematic review and meta-analysis. In *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage* (Vol. 20, Issue 10, pp. 1075–1085). Osteoarthritis Cartilage. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2012.06.009
- Zakir, U., Macdermid, J. C. (2016). Quantitative sensory testing in chronic musculoskeletal pain. In *Pain Medicine (United States)* (Vol. 17, Issue 9, pp. 1694–1703). Pain Med. https://doi.org/10.1093/pm/pnv105
- Vanderlooy, S., Hüllermeier, E. (2008). A critical analysis of variants of the AUC. *Mach Learn*, 72, 247–262. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10994-008-5070-x

- Vos, T., Flaxman, A. D., Naghavi, M., Lozano, R., Michaud, C., Ezzati, M., Shibuya, K., Salomon, J. A., Abdalla, S., Aboyans, V., Abraham, J., Ackerman, I., Aggarwal, R., Ahn, S. Y., Ali, M. K., AlMazroa, M. A., Alvarado, M., Anderson, H. R., Anderson, L. M., ... Murray, C. J. L. (2012). Years lived with disability (YLDs) for 1160 sequelae of 289 diseases and injuries 1990–2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. *The Lancet*, *380*(9859), 2163–2196. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61729-2
- Wallace, I. J., Worthington, S., Felson, D. T., Jurmain, R. D., Wren, K. T., Maijanen, H., Woods, R. J., & Lieberman, D. E. (2017). Knee osteoarthritis has doubled in prevalence since the mid-20th century. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 114(35), 9332–9336. https://doi.org/10.1073/PNAS.1703856114
- Woolf, C. J. (2011). Central sensitization: Implications for the diagnosis and treatment of pain. *Pain*, 152(3 Suppl), S2. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PAIN.2010.09.030
- Yarnitsky, D., Arendt-Nielsen, L., Bouhassira, D., Edwards, R. R., Fillingim, R. B., Granot, M., Hansson, P., Lautenbacher, S., Marchand, S., & Wilder-Smith, O. (2010). Recommendations on terminology and practice of psychophysical DNIC testing. *European Journal of Pain (London, England)*, *14*(4), 339. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.EJPAIN.2010.02.004

Appendix A:

Fig 1- Scatter plot of mean CSI and RC-CSI



Fig 2- Histogram of mean CSI and RC-CSI



CHAPTER 4: DISCUSSION OF THESIS

The aim of this thesis was to validate the CSI in patients with KOA. Firstly, we used Rasch analysis to validate the CSI in people with KOA (chapter 2). Next using the Rasch analyzed version (RC-CSI), we compared it with the original version of the CSI and validated them both with psychophysical tests with same population (chapter 3). Our findings were illustrated in two manuscripts (Chapters 2 and 3).

In summary, our results suggest that CSI was able to fit Rasch model. After iterative analysis, we found the RC-CSI to be a singular construct with acceptable unidimensionality while retaining all the items. Moreover, we generated a new RC-CSI cut score of 31.37 that we used to compare with original cut score 40 in the second study. Our findings suggested a lack of agreement demonstrating small bias between two versions of the CSI. Finally, the RC-CSI showed little improved clinical value over the original CSI while exploring the association with psychophysical tests.

4.1 Summary of Chapter 2 (study 1)

The first study on the validity of the CSI through Rasch analysis in patients with KOA provided preliminary evidence suggesting that RC-CSI is a reliable tool in identifying CS in patient with KOA. We analyzed CSI responses using the Rasch model as it is a proven alternative framework to assess the accuracy and reliability of self-reported measures (Tennant et al., 2011). The literature has consistently reported that CS is a clinical feature of patients with KOA (Lluch et al., 2018) and that the CSI is a proven self-reported tool to measure it, however people with KOA were not part of the sample when the tool was developed (Mayer et al., 2012). In our study, the participating samples were experiencing KOA-related pain and were able to respond 25 questions of CSI. We also collected the

responses of other self-reported measures (i.e. NPRS, PCS) and psychophysical testing (i.e. PPT, TS) having a known association with pain in people with KOA to validate the CSI. Our findings suggested a lower average score than the recommended cut-score indicating a lower prevalence of CS in patients with KOA (Mayer et al., 2012). Other studies have reported a similar pattern of a low average score of the CSI (Gervais-Hupé et al., 2018; Zafereo et al., 2021).

Our study was the first study to conduct Rasch analysis in patients with KOA. Though the CSI was not initially able to fit in the Rasch model, we followed the iterative analysis plan. We found 11 items which displayed a disordered threshold, and we chose to rescore rather than reduce items. Other Rasch studies of people with chronic musculoskeletal pain have removed CSI items (Nishigami et al., 2018). After reanalysis, we found the model misfit persisted. We then developed a subtest to address the local dependency of 6 items and finally achieved model fit. Therefore, we found RC-CSI could be used as a singular construct with acceptable unidimensionality in patients with KOA. We also found good reliability for the RC-CSI after sub-testing which was supported by other studies (Mayer et al., 2012; Nishigami et al., 2018).

Among all the 25 Items of CSI, we found two items, item 21- frequent urination and item 14-skin problems showed a pattern of uniform differential item functioning by age and sex respectively. Our findings suggested that younger patients answered item 21 differently than the older patients with KOA. Also, males and females with similar amounts of CS scored differently on item 14. Although, we found previous concordant supportive evidence for item 21 (Batmani et al., 2021; Potts & Payne, 2018) we are unaware of any

studies exploring sex differences in perceptions of skin issues. We can hypothesize that women may report skin concerns more frequently than men.

Moreover, this study adds that sex difference influences CSI scores. This is consistent with another study in people with musculoskeletal pain where patients showed differences in CSI cut scores by sex (Roldan-Jimenez et al., 2020). It is well accepted that females have an increased risk and prevalence of chronic pain (Emily et al., 2013; Smith et al., 2019). Bartley et al. have found that women exhibited greater pain sensitivity compared to men in people with symptomatic KOA (Emily et al., 2016). Collectively, this suggests that sex needs to be specifically considered when examining CS in KOA patients and all hypotheses should be assessed separately in both sexes to confirm that conclusions made are appropriate across sexes. Moreover, these requirements propose the need for a larger sample and prespecified sex analyses.

Lastly, we generated a new RC-CSI cut score from the original version of the CSI. We hypothesized that the new version can be used as an alternative to the original version. Thus, we planned for a second study (Chapter 3) to discern the agreement between the two versions and check the validity with other psychophysical tests.

4.2 Summary of Chapter 3 (study 2)

The final study of the thesis indicated a lack of agreement and a small amount of bias between the original CSI and RC-CSI. In addition, the bias and the difference between the two versions increased as the average increased, thereby suggesting that these two measures should not be used interchangeably in people with KOA.

99

Similar to a previous study (Gervais-Hupé et al., 2018), we found analogous results when we sought to evaluate the association of the original and RC-CSI scores with QST. We found weak significant correlations with PPT and CPM in people with KOA, which align with weak correlations found by studies of the CSI with QST in other MSK populations (Coronado & George, 2018; Hendriks et al., 2020). Our ROC curve analysis indicated that to detect sensitization based on QST findings, lower cut scores for the original and RC-CSI should be used. However these alternative cut scores resulted in good sensitivity, but relatively lower specificity with PPT testing at the forearm and patella respectively which is concordant with previous studies (Gervais-Hupé et al., 2018; Neblett et al., 2015). In brief, the cumulative results demonstrate little benefit of using the RC-CSI over the CSI in the clinical setting to identify CS in KOA patients.

4.3 List of Key Findings

The overarching goal of this thesis work was to explore the validity of the CSI in patients with KOA. We chose Rasch Analysis as it allows investigators to use a patient's raw test scores and articulate their performance with unequal difficulties throughout all test items (Boone, 2016). After a heuristic analysis process, the CSI was able to fit the Rasch model as a singular construct for patients with KOA. Moreover, we found only two items (item 21 and 14) with uniform differential item functioning by age and sex respectively. Rasch analysis enabled us to generate the RC-CSI version with a new cut-score and prompted us to make hypotheses for a second study. Following that we explored the agreement between the original CSI and the RC- CSI, to ultimately determine whether it was advantageous for clinicians to use the RC- CS version compared to the original to identify CS in patients

with KOA. Our analysis lead us to conclude that there is no additional benefit to use the RC-CSI in a clinical setting.

In summary, the initial study suggested a new version of the CSI with a lower cut score while the final study found no added benefit of using the new version in the clinical setting for the patients with KOA.

4.4 Limitations

The limitations of each study are described within each of the chapters (2 and 3). This section highlights some methodological considerations for interpreting the validity and generalizability of the dissertation as a whole. The main limitation of this study was the relatively small sample size for both studies, which was close to 300. A larger sample might add value by generating more responses on the CSI from people with KOA who are experiencing CS. Moreover, the samples were collected from a single city in Canada which restricts the generalizability of the study findings. It is a known fact that different races are considered to be risk modifiers in people with KOA (Chia et al., 2016; Johnson et al., 2021; Mat et al., 2019). Our study was unable to investigate the results of the CSI in different races as the majority of our sample was Caucasian.

Another limitation of this study was that we didn't collect the duration of patient's KOA or their pain. Literature suggested that higher CSI scores were associated with a longer duration of pain (Knezevic et al., 2018). If we collected the responses of different duration of pain in people with KOA, we might be able to validate the CSI scores for different stages of pain. Then we could possibly find an explanation for the extreme scores.

4.5 Knowledge Translation Recommendations

The studies summarized from this thesis add to the expanding literature on the use and validity of the CSI in people with KOA. This is an important knowledge building block in order to construct a foundation for improved insights into this population given that they were not included in the construction of the measure. It is the first study to our knowledge to perform a Rasch analysis of the CSI in people with KOA, modeling with pain-related variables known to have associations with CS. This study created the foundation for future studies to examine its use before clinical uptake. However, our second study found no added benefit to using the RC-CSI over the original CSI in this population. Further studies are needed to confirm our findings in people with KOA. Given that there is no gold standard for detecting CS in humans, our results support using the CSI as part of a comprehensive clinician toolkit to capture the spectrum of signs and symptoms associated with CS. As laboratory-based investigations are costly and require more time and training, it is challenging for clinicians to use them in the identification of CS (Zakir et al., 2016). Therefore, clinical descriptors of the pain experience may aid in identifying CS pain in patients with knee osteoarthritis (Lluch et al., 2018). During the subjective assessment, clinicians should consider data regarding the following pain-related factors: pain intensity, distribution, behavior, presence of neuropathic-like or centrally mediated symptoms, psychosocial factors and responsiveness to previous treatment (Lluch et al., 2018). Moreover, clinicians should also consider patient's response to clinical tests, the presence of widespread hyperalgesia, allodynia, hypoesthesia, reduced vibration sense and dynamic measures (e.g. temporal summation, conditioned pain modulation) of central sensitization

during physical examination in identifying CS (Lluch et al., 2018). Clinicians can use the above information in combination with the original CSI cut score to inform the presence/absence of CS in each patient, therefore, bridging the gap between research findings and clinical practice in identifying CS in KOA.

4.6 Conclusion

In summary, this dissertation offers initial research to explore the validity of the CSI in people with KOA experiencing CS-related symptoms. This dissertation research captures the importance of conducting Rasch analysis and its further implication in generating a new score. The first study established robust evidence by identifying the CSI model fit and a new RC-CSI score through Rasch analysis. While the second study suggested little importance of this RC-CSI over the original version of CSI with similar samples. Both studies suggested future research on a larger scale to explore the agreement and validity of both versions of CSI in an external KOA cohort thus expanding the opportunity to use CSI more effectively in the clinical setting.

References:

- Bartley, E. J., & Fillingim, R. B. (2013). Sex differences in pain: A brief review of clinical and experimental findings. *British Journal of Anaesthesia*, 111(1), 52–58. https://doi.org/10.1093/bja/aet127
- Bartley, E. J., King, C. D., Sibille, K. T., Cruz-Almeida, Y., Riley, J. L., Glover, T. L.,
 Goodin, B. R., Sotolongo, A. S., Herbert, M. S., Bulls, H. W., Staud, R., Fessler, B.
 J., Redden, D. T., Bradley, L. A., & Fillingim, R. B. (2016). Enhanced Pain
 Sensitivity Among Individuals With Symptomatic Knee Osteoarthritis: Potential Sex
 Differences in Central Sensitization. *Arthritis Care & Research*, 68(4), 472–480.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/ACR.22712
- Batmani, S., Jalali, R., Mohammadi, M., & Bokaee, S. (2021). Prevalence and factors related to urinary incontinence in older adults women worldwide: a comprehensive systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. *BMC Geriatrics*, 21(1), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-021-02135-8
- Boone, W. J. (2016). Rasch analysis for instrument development: Why, when, and how? *CBE Life Sciences Education*, 15(4). https://doi.org/10.1187/cbe.16-04-0148
- Chia, Y. C., Beh, H. C., Ng, C. J., Teng, C. L., Hanafi, N. S., Choo, W. Y., & Ching, S. M. (2016). Ethnic differences in the prevalence of knee pain among adults of a community in a cross-sectional study. *BMJ Open*, *6*(12). https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2016-011925

Coronado, R. A., & George, S. Z. (2018). The Central Sensitization Inventory and Pain

Sensitivity Questionnaire: An exploration of construct validity and associations with widespread pain sensitivity among individuals with shoulder pain. *Musculoskeletal Science and Practice*, *36*, 61–67. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.msksp.2018.04.009

Gervais-Hupé, J., Pollice, J., Sadi, J., & Carlesso, L. C. (2018). Validity of the central sensitization inventory with measures of sensitization in people with knee osteoarthritis. *Clinical Rheumatology*, *37*(11), 3125–3132. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10067-018-4279-8

- Hendriks, E., Voogt, L., Lenoir, D., Coppieters, I., & Ickmans, K. (2020). Convergent
 Validity of the Central Sensitization Inventory in Chronic Whiplash-Associated
 Disorders; Associations with Quantitative Sensory Testing, Pain Intensity, Fatigue,
 and Psychosocial Factors. *Pain Medicine (Malden, Mass.)*, *21*(12), 3401–3412.
 https://doi.org/10.1093/PM/PNAA276
- Johnson, A. J., Vasilopoulos, T., Booker, S. Q., Cardoso, J., Terry, E. L., Powell-Roach, K., Staud, R., Kusko, D. A., Addison, A. S., Redden, D. T., Goodin, B. R., Fillingim, R. B., & Sibille, K. T. (2021). Knee pain trajectories over 18 months in non-Hispanic Black and non-Hispanic White adults with or at risk for knee osteoarthritis. *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*, 22(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1186/S12891-021-04284-8/TABLES/4
- Knezevic, A., Neblett, R., Jeremic-Knezevic, M., Tomasevic-Todorovic, S., Boskovic,K., Colovic, P., & Cuesta-Vargas, A. (2018). Cross-Cultural Adaptation andPsychometric Validation of the Serbian Version of the Central Sensitization

Inventory. *Pain Practice : The Official Journal of World Institute of Pain*, *18*(4), 463–472. https://doi.org/10.1111/PAPR.12618

Lluch, E., Nijs, J., Courtney, C. A., Rebbeck, T., Wylde, V., Baert, I., Wideman, T. H., Howells, N., & Skou, S. T. (2018). Clinical descriptors for the recognition of central sensitization pain in patients with knee osteoarthritis. *Disability and Rehabilitation*, 40(23), 2836–2845. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2017.1358770

Mat, S., Jaafar, M. H., Ng, C. T., Sockalingam, S., Raja, J., Kamaruzzaman, S. B., Chin,
A. V., Abbas, A. A., Chan, C. K., Hairi, N. N., Othman, S., Cumming, R. G., Tey,
N. P., & Tan, M. P. (2019). Ethnic differences in the prevalence, socioeconomic and health related risk factors of knee pain and osteoarthritis symptoms in older
Malaysians. *PLoS ONE*, *14*(11), e0225075.
https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0225075

- Mayer, T. G., Neblett, R., Cohen, H., Howard, K. J., Choi, Y. H., Williams, M. J., Perez, Y., & Gatchel, R. J. (2012). The Development and Psychometric Validation of the Central Sensitization Inventory. *Pain Practice*, *12*(4), 276–285. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1533-2500.2011.00493.x
- Neblett, R., Hartzell, M. M., Cohen, H., Mayer, T. G., Williams, M., Choi, Y. H., & Gatchel, R. J. (2015). Ability of the central sensitization inventory to identify central sensitivity syndromes in an outpatient chronic pain sample. *Clinical Journal of Pain*, *31*(4), 323–332. https://doi.org/10.1097/AJP.000000000000113

Nishigami, T., Tanaka, K., Mibu, A., Manfuku, M., Yono, S., & Tanabe, A. (2018).

Development and psychometric properties of short form of central sensitization inventory in participants with musculoskeletal pain: A cross-sectional study. *PLoS ONE*, *13*(7). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0200152

- Potts, J. M., & Payne, C. K. (2018). Urinary Urgency in the Elderly. *Gerontology*, 64(6), 541–550. https://doi.org/10.1159/000492330
- Roldan-Jimenez, C., Perez1. Roldan-Jimenez C, Perez-Cruzado D, Neblett R, Gatchel R, Cuesta-Vargas A (2020) Central sensitization in chronic musculoskeletal pain disorders in different populations: A cross-sectional study. Pain Med (United States) 21:2958–2963. https://doi.o, D., Neblett, R., Gatchel, R., & Cuesta-Vargas, A. (2020). Central sensitization in chronic musculoskeletal pain disorders in different populations: A cross-sectional study. *Pain Medicine* (United States), 21(11), 2958–2963. https://doi.org/10.1093/PM/PNAA069
- Smith, M. T., Remeniuk, B., Finan, P. H., Speed, T. J., Tompkins, D. A., Robinson, M., Gonzalez, K., Bjurstrom, M. F., & Irwin, M. R. (2019). Sex differences in measures of central sensitization and pain sensitivity to experimental sleep disruption:
 Implications for sex differences in chronic pain. *Sleep*, 42(2), 1–15.
 https://doi.org/10.1093/sleep/zsy209
- Tennant A, Horton MC, P. J. (2011). Introductory Rasch Analysis: A Workbook. Leeds, UK: Department of Rehabilitation Medicine, University of Leeds. https://www.scienceopen.com/document?vid=1a824134-b7f6-45f2-bc9ca688c27b2e3e

- Zakir, U., Macdermid, J. C. (2016). Quantitative sensory testing in chronic musculoskeletal pain. In *Pain Medicine (United States)* (Vol. 17, Issue 9, pp. 1694–1703). Pain Med. https://doi.org/10.1093/pm/pnv105
- Zafereo, J., Wang-Price, S., & Kandil, E. (2021). Quantitative Sensory Testing
 Discriminates Central Sensitization Inventory Scores in Participants with Chronic
 Musculoskeletal Pain: An Exploratory Study. *Pain Practice*, *21*(5), 547–556.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/papr.12990